## Introduction

The World Trade Center tragedy on September 11, 2001 was unparalleled in nature and magnitude. Never before had anyone intentionally flown commercial jetliners carrying thousands of gallons of fuel into a skyscraper. Never before had such buildings been so severely damaged by explosion and fire that they collapsed to the ground. Never before had a single terrorist act caused such a massive loss of life – 2,823 people in all. It was the worst terrorist attack in the history of terrorism.

In the aftermath of this extraordinary event, the enormous heroism of the members of the Fire Department of the City of New York stands out as an inspiration in the face of calamity. Three hundred forty-three FDNY personnel sacrificed their lives while trying to save others. They facilitated the safe evacuation of more than 25,000 people, the largest rescue operation in United States history.

This tragedy has reshaped our expectations about future threats and created a new urgency to increase preparedness. Many people believe that more large terrorist attacks on the United States are a certainty. The president and Congress are seeking to increase the nation's preparedness through a massive reorganization of homeland security agencies. The state, the city, and the FDNY must also take steps to prepare for the future.

At the Fire Department's request, McKinsey & Company spent five months working with Department personnel to develop recommendations for change to enhance the FDNY's preparedness. To do this, we studied the Department's response to the attack on September 11 in detail. Our goal was to learn from this incident and to define specific recommendations that the Department should implement. We did not attempt to reconstruct an exhaustive, minute-by-minute history of what the Department and its members did and did not do as they responded to the incident.

As our work progressed, we found many examples actions by FDNY personnel that saved lives, but we focused on identifying procedures, organization, and technology that should be improved to increase the Department's preparedness in the future.

Our team conducted more than 100 interviews with FDNY personnel who responded to the attack. We also examined the transcripts of hundreds more interviews that the Department conducted internally, and we reviewed a large number of dispatch records and about 60 hours of communications tapes. Throughout our effort, we had unfettered access to FDNY records and personnel, including the Fire Commissioner, his staff and all senior operations personnel. We spent more than 1,000 hours working closely with FDNY personnel who responded to the World Trade Center attack, and with personnel who will be involved in implementing the recommendations of this report.

We also spoke with more than 100 experts in the United States and abroad, including those in other fire departments, emergency agencies and the military, as well as researchers and technology vendors. This helped us understand the diverse methods and best practices used around the world in responding to major disasters.

During the last three months of this effort, multiple FDNY task forces, involving about 50 Fire and EMS personnel (see Exhibit 1), joined us to develop detailed recommendations for change on a broad set of issues. Many of these recommendations were based directly on work and ideas that the FDNY developed. Even as this report was being prepared, several recommendations were already being implemented.

This report contains recommendations to the Fire Department in these key areas: operations, planning and management, communications and technology, and family and member support services. As background, the report also contains a description of the key events related to these areas during the Department's response to the attack on September 11.

The Fire Department now faces two major challenges: implementing the recommendations successfully and helping the city improve its inter-agency planning and coordination. Implementing these recommendations will bring about substantial change in the Department, requiring a renewed commitment to leadership, accountability, and discipline. But internal change is not enough. The FDNY and other government agencies must improve inter-agency planning and coordination if they are to fulfill their mission to protect the citizens of New York City. The last section of our report discusses this challenge.

\* \* \*

The response to the World Trade Center attack was tremendously complex. We hope that this report will help the Fire Department, the city and the country be better prepared should we ever be forced to face such a crisis again.

## **Report Organization**

This report has four parts.

**Part I** is a summary of the key events of the FDNY response on September 11, including events related to command and control, communications, and resource deployment. It has separate sections on the response by Fire and EMS personnel.

Part II contains recommendations for the FDNY across four areas:

*Operations:* Broader deployment of the Incident Command System, development of the Fire Department Operations Center, creation of Incident Management Teams, improvement of recall, mutual aid and staging processes, and expansion of hazardous materials capabilities.

*Planning and Management:* Improvement of planning and management processes.

*Communications and Technology:* A new process to identify the Fire Department communications and technology needs, and test, acquire and deploy solutions. Also, solutions to a number of urgent needs concerning communications, personnel tracking and information management.

*Family and Member Support Services:* Enhancing the system for notifying families of injured or deceased personnel and providing counseling services to personnel and their families.

**Part III** contains a discussion of additional issues to be addressed, including inter-agency coordination and joint planning.

**Part IV** contains exhibits that provide additional detail and graphic illustrations to support the material contained in Part I.

## **Executive Summary**

The terrorist attacks on the World Trade Center on September 11, 2001 reshaped expectations about future threats and created a new urgency to increase preparedness. At the Fire Department's request, McKinsey & Company spent five months working with Department personnel to develop recommendations for change to enhance the FDNY's preparedness.

These recommendations stem from the lessons that emerged from our detailed review of the Department's response on September 11, and from the many interviews we conducted with FDNY personnel and with other emergency service agencies, experts in fire operations, the military, and technology vendors. Many of the recommendations represent the joint efforts of several McKinsey-FDNY task forces involving approximately 50 FDNY members.

This Executive Summary contains recommendations to the Fire Department in these key areas: operations, planning and management, communications and technology, and family and member support services.<sup>1</sup> As background, the Executive Summary also contains a description of the key events related to these areas during the Department's response to the attack on September 11.

#### FIRE AND EMS RESPONSE: KEY EVENTS OF SEPTEMBER 11

The FDNY's response to the attack began at 8:46 a.m., the moment the first plane hit Tower 1 of the World Trade Center. The FDNY's First Battalion Chief witnessed the first crash from a nearby street and was the first arriving chief officer on the scene. In accordance with FDNY protocols, he established an Incident Command Post<sup>2</sup> in the lobby of World Trade Center 1 (WTC 1) at approximately 8:50 a.m.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Family and member support services are the infrastructure and processes used to notify families of death or injury to FDNY personnel, along with post-incident peer and family counseling and support.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Incident Command Post is the location from which all aspects of an incident response are managed.

#### **Chief of Department establishes command**

At about 9:00 a.m., the Chief of Department took over as Incident Commander. At that time, he moved the Incident Command Post from the lobby of WTC 1 to a spot across West Street, an eight-lane highway, because of falling debris and other safety concerns. Chief officers considered a limited, localized collapse of the towers possible, but did not think that they would collapse entirely.

After the Incident Command Post was moved to West Street, several fire chiefs remained behind in the lobby of WTC 1, which became an Operations Post for fire units operating in that building. Their presence in the lobby was necessary so they would have access to important building systems, such as controls for alarms, elevators, and communications systems.

Within minutes, the chief officers in WTC 1 decided to focus efforts on rescue and evacuation. They sent firefighters up into the building to help the hundreds of people trapped in elevators, stairwells, and rooms, along with those who were unable to evacuate because they were injured. They also ordered firefighters to make sure that floors were fully evacuated.

At the same time, EMS commanders began to set up geographic areas around the scene where ambulances could be staged and patients triaged, treated and transported to hospitals. The EMS Assistant Chief of Operations assumed overall EMS Command at the Incident Command Post, reporting to the Incident Commander.

At 9:03 a.m., the second plane hit World Trade Center Tower 2 (WTC 2). Chiefs immediately called in additional Fire units<sup>3</sup> and deployed units from WTC 1.

#### Chiefs designate staging areas

As the mobilization escalated, dispatchers instructed responding Fire units to report to staging areas<sup>4</sup> that senior chiefs had designated near the World Trade Center. However, as these units approached the area, many failed to report to the staging areas and instead proceeded directly to the tower lobbies or other parts of the incident area. As a result, senior chiefs could not accurately track the whereabouts of all units. In addition, the failure to stage prevented Fire units from getting necessary information and orientation before going into the towers. For instance, several units that were not familiar with the World Trade Center layout

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> A Fire unit is a group of firefighters who have the same assignment, e.g. an engine or ladder company. Most units include four to five firefighters and one officer.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> A staging area is a resource management area in close proximity to the incident. Units directed to stage are expected to respond to the staging area and await further deployment instructions.

had problems differentiating WTC 1 from WTC 2. Also, because some units did not stage and chiefs were unsure of their location, additional units, that might not have been required at that time, were deployed to the incident.

Units arriving at the lobby of WTC 1 checked in with the chief officers at the Operations Post to obtain their assignments. Chief officers sent these units up into the building in an orderly, controlled way. We believe the same happened in WTC 2.

#### **Communications limitations emerge**

A number of communications difficulties hindered FDNY chief officers as they coordinated the response.

For instance, problems with radio communications left the chief officers in the lobby of WTC 1, and probably those in WTC 2, with little reliable information on the progress or status of many of the units they had sent up into the buildings. The portable radios that were used by the FDNY on September 11 do not work reliably in high-rise buildings without having their signals amplified and rebroadcast by a repeater system. The World Trade Center had such a system, but chief officers deemed it inoperable early in the response after they tested it in the lobby of WTC 1. With the repeater malfunctioning, the chiefs in the lobby of WTC 1 would not have been able to communicate with any units whose radios were tuned to the repeater channel, even if such units were just a few feet away from them. On the other hand, the command and tactical channels<sup>5</sup> on these radios do support some, albeit unreliable, communications in high rises. Therefore, the chiefs decided to use their command and tactical channels for operations in WTC 1.

Radio communications between chief officers in the lobby of WTC 1 and the units they sent in the building were sporadic. The chiefs were able to get through to some units sometimes, but not others. Some units acknowledged receiving radio communications some times, but not others. This left the chiefs not knowing whether their messages failed to get through, whether the units failed to acknowledge because they were busy with rescue operations, or whether the units did acknowledge, but the acknowledgement did not get through. Because information about civilians in distress continued to reach the Operations Post in the lobby, the chief officers decided to continue their attempts to evacuate and rescue civilians, despite the communications difficulties. We believe that the chiefs and units in WTC 2 faced similar communications problems.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> <u>Tactical radio channels</u> are used for on-scene communications among chiefs and the units they command. Chiefs provide directions to units on this channel while units provide status reports to the chiefs and each other and request assistance. <u>Command channels</u> are used by chiefs at an incident to communicate with each other.

Chief officers in the lobbies of WTC 1 and WTC 2 also had very little reliable information on what was happening outside the towers. They had no reliable sources of intelligence, and had no external information about the overall status of the incident area, the condition of the towers, or the progression of the fires. For example, they had no access to television reports or reports from an NYPD helicopter that was hovering above the towers. This lack of information hindered their ability to evaluate the overall situation.

EMS chiefs and ambulances also faced communications problems due largely to radio traffic congestion. This occurred partly because two EMS channels are on the same frequency: the command channel, normally reserved for chief officers, and the citywide channel, normally used by ambulances and EMS Dispatch. This congestion problem was exacerbated by a number of ambulances that repeatedly asked to be dispatched to the World Trade Center.

Radio communications difficulties were one of several factors that led EMS Dispatch operators to be overwhelmed with work on September 11. In addition to communicating with ambulances and chief officers by radio, EMS operators must also act on requests for help sent by the 911 call center and the NYPD via phone calls or computer messages. They must assign ambulances, record actions in the computer system, monitor information from multiple sources and handle other phone calls. The complexity and amount of information related to the World Trade Center attack made it extremely difficult for EMS operators to review everything they received from multiple sources and take appropriate action quickly.

#### WTC 2 collapses

WTC 2 collapsed at 9:59 a.m., killing many civilians and first responders. However, firefighters and chief officers inside WTC 1 were initially unaware of precisely what was happening. Many believed that a partial collapse had occurred in WTC 1. As the lobby of WTC 1 filled with blinding dust and debris, the First Battalion Chief, who was at the Operations Post in WTC 1, immediately issued an evacuation order for WTC 1 over his portable radio. However, a number of firefighters did not hear that order. Several left the building only because they were told by other firefighters that an evacuation ordered had been issued.

The collapse of WTC 2 destroyed the Incident Command Post across West Street and weakened the command and control structure, as fire and EMS chiefs at the post sought shelter in surrounding structures. The collapse of WTC 1 at 10:29 a.m. killed the Chief of Department and other officers, temporarily leaving the incident without a commander. In addition, following the collapses, many EMS personnel were unaware of who was acting as EMS Command. At 11:00 a.m., the Chief of Planning, a high-ranking EMS officer, assumed EMS Command, but overall incident command remained unclear for nearly another half hour. During this time, several senior fire chiefs took the initiative to restore overall command, sometimes leading to multiple incident commanders. Overall command was restored at 11:28 a.m. by Citywide Tour Commander 4C, <sup>6</sup> who replaced the Chief of Department as Incident Commander.

#### **Inter-agency coordination was minimal**

Throughout the response on September 11, the FDNY and NYPD rarely coordinated command and control functions and rarely exchanged information related to command and control. For example, there were no senior NYPD chiefs at the Incident Command Post established by the Fire Department. We believe there were very limited communications, either directly or through a liaison, between senior FDNY chief officers and the senior officers in charge of the NYPD response. In addition, some potentially important information on the structural integrity of the buildings never reached the Incident Commander.

#### **Resource management was complex**

The response of firefighters and EMS personnel to the World Trade Center on September 11 was unprecedented in scale and scope. More than 200 Fire units responded, approximately half of all units in the city. More than 100 ambulances in the emergency services system responded, about 30 percent of the total available. This massive response taxed the FDNY's efforts to manage its personnel and equipment in several ways.

For example, as the mobilization increased, a number of Fire units that had not been assigned to the incident – but wanted to help – contacted the Fire Dispatch Center repeatedly by radio, asking that they be authorized to respond. In some of these cases, Dispatch relented and assigned them. Many EMS, private, and community-based ambulance units did the same with the EMS Dispatch Center. This complicated efforts by the dispatchers to manage the response and, in some cases, led to the deployment of units that probably would not have been deployed had they not insisted.

Only four Fire units proceeded to the World Trade Center without being deployed by Fire Dispatch; however, a number of ambulances, both EMS and privately operated, responded without authorization from EMS Dispatch.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> A Citywide Tour Commander is a staff chief responsible for FDNY operations throughout the city. One citywide tour commander is on duty at all times. On September 11, seven citywide tour commanders were designated CWTC-4A through H, except for the designation CWTC-4F, which was unused.

Another factor that increased the size and complexity of the response was the timing of the attack. Because the attack came near a regular tour change, many firefighters and EMS personnel who had just finished their tours of duty responded with their units, complicating the Department's ability to keep track of who was on the scene.

When the Chief of Department issued a full recall, thousands of off-duty firefighters and EMS personnel left their families to help the city and the Department respond to the attacks. While the Fire Department had a recall procedure for Fire Operations personnel, it had not been activated for more than 30 years and personnel received no training in its activation. The Department had no recall procedure for EMS personnel. As a result, the recall was disorganized and ineffective. For instance, recalled firefighters and EMS personnel did not have clear guidance on where to go and the Department had substantial logistics problems transporting and equipping recalled personnel.

The FDNY requested and received mutual aid from Nassau and Westchester counties on September 11. However the Department had no process for evaluating the need for mutual aid, nor any formal methods of requesting that aid or managing it. Therefore, the Department had limited ability to evaluate how the mutual aid could be integrated into its operations. On September 11, this aid consisted mostly of engine and ladder companies, some of which deployed to the incident and some of which were used to help maintain citywide coverage. As the mobilization of personnel and resources grew, all senior fire and EMS operations officers responded to the scene. The experience and leadership of these senior chiefs proved crucial to re-establishing command and control after the towers collapsed. However, had some officers remained at a separate, protected location with the appropriate communications infrastructure, they may have been better able to support maintenance or re-establishment of incident command and control. Or they could have improved management of the Department's resource pool to ensure that all appropriate resources were sent to the scene, while at the same time fully protecting the rest of the city in case of another major incident.

In addition, most senior civilian FDNY staff members went to the scene, including several deputy and assistant commissioners. Many of them had no role or responsibility in the response.

The Fire Department Dispatch Center relocated dozens of firefighting units around the city during the incident and successfully maintained citywide coverage for regular fire operations. But the Department committed nearly all its special operations units such as Hazardous Materials and Rescue teams to the World Trade Center, leaving the rest of the city with extremely limited special operations coverage. For example, the Department would have been unable to respond quickly and effectively to another incident in the city requiring advanced hazardous materials capabilities.

#### Record keeping systems were insufficient

FDNY systems to track its own personnel proved insufficient on September 11, as did its ability to track patients treated by EMS and taken to hospitals.

Chief officers at the World Trade Center scene kept track of the location and assignment of units, but they had no way of backing-up their records. For example, the FDNY Field Communications Unit was responsible for tracking the assignment of Fire units to different alarms, towers, and staging areas. This unit worked next to the Incident Command Post and kept records on a magnetic command board, using small magnets placed on a diagram to indicate unit locations. Chief officers at the Operations Posts in the two towers also used magnetic command boards to track the units assigned to their buildings. These boards and the records they kept were destroyed when the towers collapsed. As a result, the Department could not quickly create a reliable list of missing and dead personnel.

In addition, the Department did not have a complete and accurate family notification database with records of whom to contact in case of death or injury of a member. Because of this, and because of the large number of firefighters missing and dead, there were substantial delays notifying families of the loss of loved ones, and the procedures to notify families varied substantially over time.

Throughout the incident, EMS patient-tracking capabilities, which are performed manually by EMS personnel, did not hold up well. Because of the large number of victims and patients requiring immediate treatment and transport, EMS personnel decided they could not accurately complete the paperwork required to enable accurate tracking of patients as those patients were transported to different hospitals.

## Planning and logistics capabilities evolved

During the FDNY response on September 11, officers were not selected to coordinate planning or logistics functions<sup>7</sup> on a dedicated basis. However, the planning and logistics requirements of this incident, particularly post-collapse, were well beyond anything FDNY had experienced before. In the days immediately following, planning and logistics improved significantly as the Department assigned chief officers to coordinate these tasks and received support from the Federal Emergency Management Agency, the U.S. Department of Forestry Incident Management Teams (IMTs), the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Incident planning includes determining resource requirements and managing information flow. Logistics includes managing the deployment and tracking of supplies and equipment.

the city's Office of Emergency Management, construction companies and private donors.

## RECOMMENDATIONS

Our detailed examination of the FDNY's response to the World Trade Center attack on September 11 indicates that the Fire Department should focus its efforts to improve preparedness in the following key areas: operations, planning and management, communications and technology, and family and member support services.

In operations, the FDNY needs to expand its use of the Incident Command System (ICS), a blueprint for emergency response widely used around the country. This will lead to the creation of a well-defined, flexible, and complete command and control structure for major incidents, with clear and consistent responsibilities and roles. In addition, the FDNY should improve the support it provides incident commanders so that crucial functions can be effectively performed, including command and control, planning, logistics and inter-agency coordination. And, the Department must improve its ability to assess the needs of the rest of the city during major incidents and deploy necessary resources to meet those needs. The Department would also benefit from having specialized teams that are highly trained in managing the response to large and complex incidents. Among other operational needs, the Department should have a formal, flexible procedure for recalling off-duty firefighters and for activating mutual aid from agencies in surrounding areas. It needs to improve its process for ensuring that firefighting units stage as required. And, it must expand its hazardous materials capabilities.

Planning is another important component of enhancing preparedness. The FDNY must do more to anticipate its future needs, plan ahead for them, and better manage the initiatives that will meet these needs. This includes developing, expanding and updating procedures and exchanging operational information with other agencies. It also involves improving the Department's ability to assess risks and threats across the city so it can create specific response plans for key locations and prioritize training and investments in new resources, including special operations.

Multiple difficulties involving communications and technology hindered firefighters and EMS personnel on September 11. These difficulties pointed out the FDNY's need for an improved process to evaluate, acquire and deploy technology and communications equipment and infrastructure. September 11 also highlighted a number of critical communications and technology needs that must be addressed immediately. These include improving radio communications, improving the Department's ability to receive and disseminate critical information about incidents, and improving the tracking of Department personnel and patients treated by EMS.

September 11 also showed that the Department needs a broader and more flexible system for providing support services to members and their families, i.e., notifying family members when a member of the Fire Department is injured, missing or killed, and providing counseling and other services to families and affected Department members.

This report has a series of broad and detailed recommendations to address all of these needs. However, in order for the recommendations to have any major impact, the FDNY must make a renewed commitment to leadership, accountability and discipline at all levels, in the field and at headquarters.

We point this out because the FDNY had contemplated several of the recommendations in this report before, but never fully brought them to fruition. For instance, the Department purchased new UHF radios in 1999, but was unsuccessful in an attempt to deploy them in 2001. A few years ago, chief officers discussed and planned the creation of a robust Fire Department Operations Center that would provide the infrastructure and communications capabilities necessary for effective citywide command and control and planning. These plans were never implemented. When units failed to stage properly in the past, the Department did not follow up systematically so that it could retrain those units, and, if necessary, sanction them, their officers, and their commanders. On September 11, as they took part in a response of unprecedented scale and complexity, many Fire units did not stage properly. They went directly to the lobbies and immediate surroundings of WTC 1 and WTC 2.

In an effort to help the Department improve accountability and discipline, we have included in this report a number of recommendations for enhanced planning and management processes. Ultimately, however, recommendations and processes will only go so far. Success will be predicated on managers, civilian and uniformed, who are committed to bringing about profound change, are capable of leading all personnel by example and are eager to embrace full accountability for their own performance. As this report was being completed, the FDNY increased the number of staff chief officers in management positions. This additional management capacity will help the Department implement these recommendations.

We have computed the cost of our recommendations to the greatest extent possible. The largest cost could go to ensuring reliable communications in highrise buildings. It would cost \$150 million to \$250 million to install repeater systems in all high-rises in the city. (This figure could be substantially reduced if the FDNY finds it can use an existing citywide infrastructure, such as the NYPD's, to help address the in-building communications problem.) The remainder of our recommendations would cost \$15 million to \$25 million, a figure that could rise because several recommendations require that Department bureaus and groups change their composition and broaden their skill sets. Many of these changes will, no doubt, be accomplished with existing personnel. However, the Department may also need to add personnel, expertise and additional equipment to fully achieve what is required. Such steps could result in substantial additional costs that are difficult to quantify at this time. In addition, the cost estimate does not include the expansion of hazardous materials capabilities that we are recommending. Since the Department has yet to decide the specifics of the expansion, it is impossible to estimate its cost.

Below is a summary of our recommendations for increasing operational preparedness, improving planning and management, improving communications and technology capabilities and enhancing family and member support services.

## **Increase operational preparedness**

We have seven recommendations regarding operational preparedness, centered on establishing procedures and command and control structures that are flexible and can be quickly expanded in the event of major emergencies.

1) Expand use of the Incident Command System. This system is used by many local, state and federal emergency response agencies around the country. It provides a basis for establishing a flexible command and control structure with defined roles, clear communications protocols and adaptable procedures. We recommend that the Department:

- ¶ Review all its procedures to ensure consistency with ICS principles.
- ¶ Train all FDNY personnel likely to be involved in incident response in ICS principles, and continue this training on a regular basis.
- ¶ Create dedicated, ongoing training programs for FDNY chiefs so that they are proficient in using ICS principles during large and complex incidents involving terrorism, chemical, biological and radiological materials, and attacks to critical infrastructure.

2) Further develop the Fire Department Operations Center. This center, which now monitors and reports on daily Department activities, should be expanded into a fully functional emergency operations center. It should have infrastructure and communications capabilities to provide citywide command, control, and operational planning, and support for inter-agency coordination during routine operations and major incidents. During resource-taxing events, senior operations personnel should report to the center to set operational priorities; manage resources and citywide coverage, including the initiations of recall and mutual aid requests; and ensure that command and control is maintained for incidents across the city.

**3) Create Incident Management Teams.** These teams should be comprised of specialized, highly trained personnel who would be activated in response to major incidents. Each team member should have expertise in a particular aspect of incident management, such as operations or planning. We recommend establishment of two teams of 21 individuals to ensure around-the-clock coverage over a period of weeks.

**4) Deploy a flexible recall procedure.** The FDNY should develop, deploy and train its personnel in a flexible recall procedure that allows the Department to efficiently mobilize all or part of its off-duty personnel in case of emergencies or other needs. The Department should strictly enforce adherence to the recall procedure during training and actual recalls. Off-duty firefighters who are not activated by a recall or do not report to specified mobilization areas should not be allowed to participate in the response, if the circumstances allow. Those who fail to adhere to the recall procedure should be referred for additional training and/or disciplinary action.

**5)** Seek formal mutual aid agreements for fire operations. The FDNY should develop and formalize mutual aid policies and establish agreements with other departments and agencies to provide for efficient pooling of resources when necessary. The Department should first assess the capabilities and compatibilities of neighboring public safety agencies to maximize effectiveness of any joint operations. The agreements should ensure that participants follow common operational and communications protocols to maintain command and control of mutual aid personnel. The agreements should also ensure that equipment and procedures are interoperable, and that participants conduct regular joint training.

**6) Modify and enforce fire staging protocols.** The Department should modify its staging procedure according to the following guidelines:

- ¶ Use staging in all incidents requiring a third alarm or greater.
- ¶ Train Fire Dispatch and firefighting personnel to follow strict communications protocols for communicating the designation and location of staging areas to responding units and enforce adherence to these rules on a day-to-day basis.
- ¶ Assign chief officers to command and coordinate staging areas. While the designated staging chief is en route to the area, the first officer responding to that area should perform these functions.
- ¶ Strictly enforce adherence to staging protocols in training and in day-today operations, including the application of sanctions to units, officers and chiefs if units fail to follow procedure.

7) Expand hazmat capabilities and re-evaluate other special operations capabilities. The FDNY has just one Hazmat Unit, which it committed to the

World Trade Center on September 11. That day, the Department would have been unable to respond quickly and effectively to another incident that required advanced hazardous materials capabilities.

Special operations units such as hazmat are likely to play crucial roles in the city's response to large and complex incidents, particularly those that result from terrorist acts. Such attacks could involve radiological, chemical, and biological agents, and/or multiple, simultaneous incidents, either on land or over water. Preparing for and responding to such attacks could require special operations capabilities well beyond those currently possessed by the FDNY.

We recommend that FDNY expand its hazmat capabilities and re-evaluate its heavy rescue and marine operations capabilities. To do this, the FDNY's Operational Planning Unit<sup>8</sup> should analyze the costs and benefits of different hazmat expansion alternatives and develop a specific expansion proposal, including new funding requirements. Possible expansion alternatives include: increasing training and equipment of FDNY Squads,<sup>9</sup> deploying a second hazmat unit similar to the current one, replacing the current unit with several smaller ones that could be stationed in different boroughs, or a combination of the above.

In addition, we believe that the city or state should create an inter-agency planning initiative that ensures all local, state and federal agencies likely to be involved in hazmat incidents understand each other's responsibilities, have the resources necessary to meet those responsibilities and respond to incidents cohesively and effectively.

If and when this initiative is put in place, it would help determine the FDNY's special operations capabilities. For example, it would define the type and scale of events the Department should be able to respond to. It would also define how long the Department would need to respond to such events alone before the deployment of additional special operations resources from other agencies such as FEMA, the U.S. Department of Defense, the U.S. Department of Energy, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, or the Coast Guard.

#### **Improve planning and management**

Better planning will enhance the FDNY's preparedness by identifying and implementing the most effective methods of responding to any kind of an event.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The Planning and Management section of this report includes a series of additional recommendations for expansion of the Operational Planning Unit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> A Squad is a specially trained and equipped engine company with expertise in hazardous materials, rescue and other special operations capabilities.

We recommend the Department: 1) enhance its planning and management processes and, 2) expand and reorganize its Operational Planning Unit.

### 1) Enhance the Department's planning and management processes.

We recommend that the FDNY form a Planning Oversight Committee comprised of senior chiefs and commissioners that would lead the creation of a formal Annual Plan and closely track and manage the performance of the Department and its bureaus throughout the year.

The Annual Plan should consist of clearly laid-out objectives, and initiatives designed to meet those objectives. The committee should ensure that the Department sets specific performance targets for itself and its bureaus and creates clear responsibility and accountability.

The Planning Oversight Committee should be supported by an expanded Management Analysis and Planning (MAP) group, which would be responsible for coordinating all cross-bureau initiatives in the Department and supporting the creation of the Annual Plan. The MAP group should also monitor the overall performance of the Department and its bureaus, along with the progress of initiatives, using explicit metrics and milestones.

**2) Expand and reorganize the Operational Planning Unit.** This unit currently creates and maintains the Department's standard operating procedures. We recommend that it be reorganized and its role expanded. The new unit's first priorities should be to conduct a comprehensive risk assessment of potential hazards to city locations. This assessment should include creation of an FDNY risk database, which would compile information on unique hazards at specific locations such as chemicals or radioactive materials. The risk assessment should lead to the development of pre-plans for managing emergencies at particularly high-risk locations.

In addition, the unit should develop and maintain an FDNY All-Hazards Emergency Response Plan that would provide guidance for managing large incidents, including chemical, biological, and radiological attacks and other forms of terrorism.

## Improve communications and technology capabilities

Firefighters and EMS personnel were hindered in their response on September 11 by failures and limitations of communications systems and processes, and technology. To address these challenges, we recommend FDNY proceed simultaneously on two tracks: 1) revamp the management process it uses to evaluate, acquire and deploy technology and communications equipment and protocols; and 2) immediately address several urgent communications and technology needs.

**1) Revamp the communications and technology management process.** We recommend the Department create a Technology Steering Committee that decides on communications and technology initiatives and manages their implementation. The committee should lead the development of a 5-year Technology Plan by assessing Department needs, and deciding on solutions. The committee should also manage the implementation of all technology and communications initiatives of the Department.

**2) Immediately address urgent needs.** The FDNY's urgent communications and technology needs fall into four broad areas: 1) improving communications capabilities; 2) improving the Department's ability to receive and disseminate critical incident information; 3) giving chief officers at incident scenes better ways to manage information and track personnel; and 4) improving EMS's ability to track patients during incidents.

2.1) Improve communications capabilities. Among several communications initiatives, the Department should accelerate the thorough testing of the UHF portable radios it bought in 1999. If the testing is successful, the Department should deploy the radios after personnel receive appropriate training to use them. While questions still exist about the performance of the radios, they could have significant advantages over current radios, such as support for a larger number of channels.

The Department also faces major problems with radio communications in highrise buildings, subways and tunnels and should address these quickly.

In high-rises, it should pursue several initiatives. One is testing and deploying portable, mobile or air-based repeaters, which mitigate communications difficulties in high-rises. Additionally, the Department should pursue the deployment of permanent solutions that can resolve in-building communications issues in high-rises. FDNY should develop and seek adoption of a change in the city building code requiring large buildings and structures – existing and new – to support reliable in-building communications by first responders. While the new code should not require specific technologies, one possible solution could be installation of fixed, building-specific repeater systems. The city should consider establishing a subsidy system to give the owners of existing buildings incentives to expedite compliance with the new building code.

Additionally, the Department should assess, as an alternative, whether the city should build and operate a citywide radio infrastructure capable of meeting all or most of its in-building communication needs.

Moreover, the FDNY should seek to work with the NYPD to understand whether and how the NYPD's extensive citywide communications network infrastructure can be leveraged to support the FDNY's communications needs. In subways, the FDNY could use portable repeaters as a limited, interim solution. It should also investigate using the new Police Radio System for the subways that is being deployed by the Metropolitan Transportation Authority. (This system is not due for completion until December 2004.)

When FDNY units are in tunnels, they cannot communicate with the Dispatch center, so they risk missing assignments or important information while traveling to emergencies. Communication between firefighters in tunnels is also unreliable. For the four major auto tunnels, we recommend the Department seek agreement with the MTA and Port Authority of New York and New Jersey to coordinate the evaluation and deployment of technology that would provide ubiquitous and reliable coverage in tunnels.

Finally, the FDNY should review the EMS communications practice of using one radio frequency for both its command and citywide channels. This dual use contributed to severe radio traffic congestion on September 11. The Technology Steering Committee should:

- ¶ Conduct a detailed evaluation with EMS Operations to determine if separate or additional channels are needed and how they might be deployed.
- ¶ Put in place training and procedures to ensure that EMS personnel adhere strictly to radio communications protocols.

## 2.2) Improve the Department's ability to receive and disseminate

<u>critical information about incidents.</u> The Department must provide chief officers on the scene of any major incident with critical information about the overall situation. The FDNY has already taken an important step by working with the NYPD on protocols to put an FDNY chief officer in a police helicopter when the FDNY feels it would be helpful to manage incidents. FDNY should also pursue agreements with the NYPD and local media to obtain live video feeds from their helicopters, in addition to two-way voice communications with those helicopters.

FDNY should also continue to re-evaluate the organization of the EMS Dispatch Center, where operators became overwhelmed with tasks during September 11. The Department should consider whether operators should continue to perform multiple tasks or focus on specialized, functionally defined tasks.

In addition, FDNY should ensure that personnel at the Fire Department Operations Center (FDOC) have the capability to receive, synthesize and communicate information from multiple sources, in particular other agencies such as the NYPD. For example the FDOC should monitor transmissions on key NYPD radio channels and it should receive copies of the data messages that the 911 call center and the NYPD send by computer to EMS Dispatch.

2.3) Give chief officers at incident scenes better ways to manage information and track personnel. The Department should evaluate electronic command boards to

replace the current magnetic boards. Electronic boards would give chief officers better ways of managing incident information because these boards can store and display on a screen maps, building plans, procedures, and location characteristics. In addition, they could improve the chiefs' ability to record the location of deployed personnel and perhaps provide for wireless transmission of that data to create a remote backup.

<u>2.4) Improve EMS's ability to track patients during incidents.</u> The Technology Steering Committee and EMS Operations should evaluate the deployment of technology and associated procedures to ensure that a flexible patient tracking process capable of supporting large multiple casualty incidents is in place.

### Enhance the system to provide family and member support services

Family and member support services include notifying specified emergency contacts or families if a Department member is injured, killed or missing on duty, and providing counseling and other services to affected families and Department members. The events of September 11 created a need for support services vastly greater than the Department's capabilities. We recommend that the Department establish a flexible infrastructure and process that would provide these services efficiently and reliably should such a large-scale need ever arise again.

This new system would be created and managed by a Support Services Committee. The committee would keep up-to-date emergency contact names for all FDNY personnel, lists of trained peer counselors and information on specialized service providers. It would also provide plans for quickly deploying the necessary support infrastructure in case of a large emergency, and it would mobilize to deploy and manage that infrastructure. An internal FDNY task force has started to develop guidelines for such plans and infrastructure. We recommend the Support Services Committee complete these guidelines and deploy the new infrastructure and process, after receiving input from the Family Advisory Board and unions.

## ADDITIONAL ISSUES TO BE ADDRESSED

The recommendations in this report focus on changing internal FDNY procedures, technology, management processes and organization to better prepare for major incidents. However, we believe the Department cannot do the critical job of enhancing preparedness alone.

To truly improve New York City's preparedness, emergency services and other public safety agencies must plan and execute their response to major incidents together. The FDNY and NYPD have taken a few important first steps towards improving coordination, such as working on a protocol to post a fire chief in an NYPD helicopter, exchanging liaison officers, and conducting regular meetings of senior NYPD and FDNY personnel. But for the FDNY and the city to be fully prepared to face the threats posed by terrorism and other major incidents, the city or state governments must establish a much broader, detailed and more formalized inter-agency planning and coordination process. This process would have the FDNY and NYPD as major participants, along with a number of other city, regional, state and federal agencies. The process would include:

- ¶ Establishment of common command and control structures and terminology, and agreement on the roles and responsibilities of each agency for managing the response to any incident.
- ¶ Deployment of interoperable communications infrastructures and protocols to improve response coordination and exchange of information.
- ¶ Implementation of joint training exercises to ensure that agencies can and will cooperate effectively during incidents, e.g., by operating under a unified command and control structure.

In addition, an inter-agency planning process would help agencies develop and deploy detailed, consistent and complete citywide emergency response plans for different types of threats and hazards.

Finally, the process would help ensure that the FDNY and all agencies likely to be involved in hazmat incidents understand each other's responsibilities, have the resources necessary to meet those responsibilities and respond to these incidents cohesively and effectively.

\* \* \*

The attack on the World Trade Center has created a new urgency for the Fire Department to improve its preparedness. We believe that, if the recommendations in this report are implemented, they will protect civilians and firefighters from injury and loss of life, and will minimize property damage, if the city ever again has to face a crisis like it did on September 11.

# Emergency Medical Service response on September 11

This section describes the major aspects of the response of the FDNY's Emergency Medical Service (EMS) to the World Trade Center attack. It has three parts. The first describes how EMS officers at the scene exercised command and control and how EMS Dispatch personnel handled communications issues. The second deals specifically with how EMS officers deployed and managed resources and personnel. The third covers how they addressed planning and logistics issues.

#### COMMAND, CONTROL AND COMMUNICATIONS

On the morning of September 11, the EMS dispatcher for the Manhattan Central borough area was also handling all dispatch needs for the Manhattan South borough area, where the World Trade Center is located. Normally each borough dispatch area has its own channel and dispatcher, however, the channel usually dedicated to Manhattan South was not being used due to insufficient staffing levels at the Emergency Medical Services Dispatch Center at that time.

Upon confirmation that an airplane had flown into WTC 1, the Manhattan Central dispatcher immediately assigned ambulance units to the scene and transferred the incident to the EMS citywide dispatcher, in accordance with EMS protocols. These protocols require that multiple casualty incidents (i.e., those involving more than five patients) have a dedicated dispatcher. This also leaves the regular borough dispatchers free to concentrate on activities within the borough not related to the incident. EMS personnel assigned to a multiple casualty incident are directed to switch their radios to the citywide channel.

#### **Command is established**

Protocols for responding to multiple casualty incidents covering a large area such as the World Trade Center require that commanders establish geographic areas at the scene called divisions. Within each division, one or more EMS activities take place: staging of EMS units, patient triage, treatment, and transportation to a hospital. Each of these functions is known as a sector within each division. At approximately 8:53 a.m., Conditions Car 042,<sup>23</sup> the first responding EMS officer, established EMS operations outside WTC 1 near West Street. EMS personnel established an initial staging and triage area at 8:55 a.m. on West Street across from WTC 1. Shortly thereafter, this staging area was relocated to the corner of West and Vesey Streets (see Exhibit 4).

The Assistant Chief of EMS Operations (Car 6A, the second highest-ranking EMS officer) arrived at the incident at approximately 9:01 a.m., and assumed the position of EMS Command, making him responsible for managing the overall EMS response to the incident. He assigned Conditions Car 042 to establish a division on Church Street and decided to move the EMS Command Post to the lobby of WTC 1, next to the Incident Command Post (ICP) that had been established by Fire Operations. (FDNY protocols require that EMS Command and report to the Incident Commander. See Exhibit 12 for an EMS command and control events timeline.)

However, as EMS Command moved into the lobby of WTC 1, he was not immediately aware that the FDNY Incident Commander (the Chief of Department) was moving the ICP to the far side of West Street, in front of 2 World Financial Center.

Upon notification of the ICP move, EMS Command, at 9:20 a.m., assigned the EMS Division 3 Chief<sup>24</sup> (Car 63) to be the EMS Operations Chief for the incident and to report to the new ICP. (The job of Operations Chief entailed tracking EMS resources and assisting EMS Command.) EMS Command joined Car 63 at the ICP at approximately 9:30 a.m.

As more EMS officers and personnel arrived at the incident, additional divisions and sectors were established. Around 9:10 a.m., the Chief of EMS Operations (Car 6) began setting up a division south of the World Trade Center complex. It was fully functional by 9:45 a.m. and was referred to as the South End Division; however, Car 6 experienced radio communications difficulties and was unable to communicate the existence of this division.

By 9:11 a.m., the staging and triage sectors at West and Vesey Streets had expanded to become part of a geographic division known as the Vesey Division. The Liberty Division was established on Liberty Street at about 9:20 a.m. The Chief of Planning (Car 4P) established a WTC 7 Division at around 9:30 a.m. By

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Some FDNY personnel have radio designations that use the term "Car," followed by numbers and/or letters. A "conditions car" is a designation for an EMS officer who supervises field operations within a specific area of the city.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> An EMS division chief has command responsibility for a larger geographic area of the city. This type of division is distinct from the divisions that EMS officers establish at multiple casualty incidents and from Fire Operations Divisions.

this time there were five divisions: Vesey, Church, South End, Liberty and WTC 7. (See Exhibit 13 for the incident organization timeline and Exhibit 14 for the initial EMS organization chart.)

### **Communications difficulties emerge**

EMS chiefs responding to the incident had difficulty communicating over the radio due to the large volume of radio traffic. This impeded their ability to gain awareness of the overall situation at the scene. The radio problems may have been partly caused by the way EMS uses its radio frequencies.

EMS uses the same frequency for two communications channels: command and citywide. The command channel is used for point-to-point communication among EMS Chiefs and officers at an incident, while the citywide channel is used for communication among EMS personnel and Dispatch across the city. Transmissions on the command channel can only be heard on radios in the vicinity of the person transmitting. However, transmissions on the citywide channel can be heard throughout the city on both that channel *and* the command channel. This is done through the use of a citywide repeater system that receives transmissions from individual radios and repeats them over more powerful transmitters. Consequently, an EMS radio tuned to the command channel will receive all traffic on that channel in its immediate vicinity, in addition to all traffic on the citywide channel.

In order to relieve radio congestion, the Manhattan South Borough channel was opened at 9:45 a.m. for radio transmissions between EMS Dispatch and ambulances responding to the incident. The citywide channel was dedicated solely for communications among chief officers and supervisors coordinating the response. However, many units did not tune their radios to Manhattan South and continued to operate on the citywide channel. This contributed further to communications congestion and degraded the chiefs' ability to communicate, as dispatchers were continually repeating to units the order to switch to Manhattan South. The congestion problem was exacerbated by a number of ambulances that repeatedly asked to be dispatched to the incident.

## EMS dispatchers were overwhelmed with tasks

In New York City, calls to 911 for medical help are answered initially by the 911 call center (which is managed by the NYPD), and then connected to EMS dispatchers. The 911 operators can communicate information to EMS via two methods: telephone or a data link called the Special Police Radio Inquiry Network (SPRINT). Usually, 911 operators, EMS and Fire dispatch operators try to communicate by phone to exchange urgent and/or complex information.

EMS dispatchers, in addition to handling incoming information from the 911 call center, are also responsible for assigning ambulances to incidents, communicating with chief officers and ambulances over the radio and the phone, monitoring incident information from multiple sources and handling other telephone calls.

On September 11, EMS dispatchers were dealing with a high volume of information, a very large number of responding units, a complex incident response, and a myriad of communications difficulties. As a result, they were overwhelmed, limiting their ability to synthesize information and disseminate it effectively.

## Information flow to incident commanders was limited

In the section of this report on the response of FDNY Fire Operations, we cited several examples to show that the Incident Commander and senior chiefs had a limited amount of information available to them as they made important decisions. An additional example comes from a series of events that followed a phone call to 911 from a person in WTC 2 a few minutes before that tower collapsed. These events illustrate the urgent need for the city to increase the level and accuracy of information exchange and dissemination within and across emergency response agencies.

At 9:37 a.m., a male caller from the 105<sup>th</sup> floor of WTC 2 phoned 911 and reported that floors beneath him "in the 90-something floor" had collapsed. The 911 operator typed a record of the call into the SPRINT system at 9:41 a.m. That record mistakenly stated the gender of the caller as female and it was unspecific about the location of the collapsed floors.

The SPRINT system automatically forwarded the record to the computers at the EMS Dispatch and NYPD Dispatch centers. Our review of the SPRINT records showed that it was among thousands of SPRINT records that the EMS Dispatch computers received that morning.

The EMS Dispatch computer system received the record at 9:47 a.m. It read as follows:

"09:47:15 Supplement-PD (T70) ..sts 2 World Trade Cntr...Flr 105....sts floor underneath her...collapse..."

This record was not read by anyone at EMS Dispatch at the time because it was categorized as a "supplement message." Supplement messages are received by the EMS computer system and automatically added to a "job record," which is a record of events relating to a particular incident. EMS Dispatch operators are not expected to review supplement messages during incidents and never do so.

Therefore, under normal operating procedures, there is no reason this message would have been seen by anyone at EMS.

The SPRINT system also sent the record of this call to the NYPD Zone 1 dispatcher,<sup>25</sup> who interpreted the words "sts underneath her ... collapse" as meaning that the floor that the caller was on was collapsing. At 9:42 a.m., this dispatcher broadcast a message on the NYPD Zone 1 radio channel stating, "106th floor of WTC2 has collapsed or is collapsing, on authority of female on 106th floor." Clearly, this broadcast was an inaccurate representation of the contents of the original call.

Upon hearing the 9:42 a.m. radio announcement, the NYPD Zone 1 dispatch supervisor created a new SPRINT record indicating that the 106<sup>th</sup> floor was collapsing. This record was forwarded to three places: the NYPD Special Operations Division (SOD) dispatcher, EMS Dispatch and the PD's traffic division. The SOD dispatcher received this new record just before 9:52 a.m. and broadcast a message over the NYPD's SOD frequency as, "106th floor of WTC2 is crumbling."

This record was also received at EMS Dispatch just before 9:52 a.m. It read:

"09:51:39 PDEMS (BO1A) Floor of 106 Floor of 2 World Trade Center in (sic) collapsing."

This message was categorized as a "PD-EMS" message, which means that, under normal circumstances, it would have been handled differently at EMS Dispatch than the earlier supplement message, and would have been reviewed by EMS Dispatch personnel.

On the morning of September 11, however, EMS dispatchers were asked to handle an enormous volume of calls and perform many extraordinary tasks under extreme pressure. This message arrived while EMS dispatchers were handling telephone and radio calls from dispatched units seeking further instructions, units that had not been dispatched, off-duty workers, hospitals, and personnel in the field having trouble with radio communication who called dispatchers on the phone.

We believe that EMS Dispatch operators did not have the time to review either the supplement message or the PD-EMS message before the collapse of WTC 2 at 9:59 a.m. We also believe that neither Fire Dispatch nor any senior Fire or EMS chiefs received the information in these messages.

 $<sup>^{25}</sup>$  Zone 1 includes the area around the World Trade Center.

### WTC 2 collapse impairs EMS command structure

WTC 2's collapse at 9:59 a.m. destroyed the EMS Command Post, which was next to the Incident Command Post on West Street. The EMS divisions and sectors that had been established prior to the collapse were dispersed as personnel evacuated the area and sought shelter in surrounding structures. Chief officers at the ICP also sought shelter in nearby structures. In the absence of ranking chief officers, the EMS Communications Officer, previously located at the ICP, recommended to EMS Dispatch that command be transferred until resources could regroup. However, EMS Dispatch was unable to immediately act on this for two reasons: 1) It is not a normal procedure to transfer command via Dispatch and; 2) It was unclear at that point in time who was available to assume command.

The overall command structure of EMS operations was unclear to EMS members and FDNY command for about one hour after WTC 2 collapsed. EMS Dispatch was unable to account for or contact EMS Command or any other senior personnel. EMS personnel had difficulty with multiple means of communication including portable radios (handie talkies), mobile radios, mobile phones and fixed line phones. Interviewees told us that no means of communication worked reliably immediately after the collapse.

Starting at approximately 10:09 a.m., a Division 2 Deputy Chief (Car 621) made repeated requests to Dispatch to conduct a roll call to determine the command structure and location of any chiefs. However, Dispatch was unable to conduct such a roll call because there was too much radio traffic following the collapse of WTC 2. At 10:29 a.m., WTC 1 collapsed, prolonging and exacerbating command, control and communications difficulties.

## EMS chiefs and officers regroup

Approximately ten minutes after WTC 1 collapsed, several senior EMS chiefs and officers converged by chance in an area near the Embassy Suites Hotel, located at Vesey Street and North End Avenue. These chiefs held an impromptu meeting in the lobby of the hotel to discuss operations strategy, resource deployment and the safety of EMS personnel. Two primary decisions were made at this meeting:

- ¶ Car 6A and Car 6C (the Tour 1 EMS Chief Officer) would proceed to One Police Plaza, on the assumption that responding agencies would be coordinated from that location, given the destruction of the city's Office of Emergency Management (OEM) offices at WTC 7.
- EMS resources would be re-deployed to establish two divisions, one at Chelsea Piers and one at the Staten Island Ferry Terminal. The chief officers divided EMS personnel and ambulances located at West and Vesey Streets into two groups and assigned them to these new divisions, which were established by approximately 10:55 a.m.

While the chiefs and officers in the Embassy Suites hotel lobby set about the tasks decided on at their meeting, they were unable to communicate their actions to Dispatch.

Unknown to those chiefs and officers, other EMS chiefs had already established additional EMS divisions elsewhere. Car 6 and Division Chief 5 (Car 65) established a division at Robert F. Wagner Jr. Park at 10:27 a.m.<sup>26</sup> In addition, Car 621 designated the Brooklyn side of the Brooklyn Bridge as a new division at 10:36 a.m. During this time, many EMS personnel remained unaware of who was serving as overall EMS Command.

#### Command restored, but communications problems continue

Shortly before 11:00 a.m., Car 621 informed Dispatch that he was prepared to assume EMS Command from the Brooklyn Bridge, which was the closest point to his location that was clear of dust and debris. However, at that exact time, the Chief of Planning (Car 4P), a higher-ranking officer than Car 621, assumed EMS Command at West and Chambers Streets, alongside fire chiefs who were relocating the ICP there.

Car 4P, also unaware of the establishment of divisions at Chelsea Piers and Staten Island Ferry Terminal, immediately established a division at West and Chambers Street. (See Exhibit 15 for the post-collapse EMS organization chart.)

At 11:09 a.m., EMS Dispatch conducted a roll call of chiefs at the scene. At this time, Car 661 responded and provided an update on the steps that we re being taken to set up the divisions at the Ferry terminal and at Chelsea Piers. At 11:48 a.m., telephone communications between EMS Dispatch and One Police Plaza were re-established. However, communications between Dispatch and the Chelsea Piers and Staten Island Ferry Terminal divisions were not established for several more minutes, continuing to hinder the coordination of operations.

Shortly before noon, Car 4P, in his capacity as EMS Command, conducted another EMS chief roll call to determine the locations of chiefs, divisions and sectors. At that time, he was informed of the locations of all operating divisions and the location of senior personnel at One Police Plaza.

Subsequently, Car 4P asked Car 63 (the Division 3 Chief) to assume EMS Command. Car 63 did so at approximately 2 p.m., upon his arrival at the relocated ICP at West and Chambers Streets.

 $<sup>^{26}</sup>$  This division merged later with the division established at the Staten Island Ferry Terminal.

At approximately 6:00 p.m., Fire Operations moved the ICP to the corner of West and Vesey Streets, several blocks closer to the WTC site. The EMS Command Post remained at West and Chambers due to safety concerns (e.g., EMS personnel did not possess full protective clothing). However, an EMS liaison officer operated at the relocated ICP and reported to EMS Command.

At approximately 5:00 p.m., at Car 6's request, EMS chiefs held a second face-toface meeting at the EMS Command Post. They discussed the status of the response, the strategy for ongoing operations, and safety issues. They also discussed strategies to provide staffing for the incident and the 911 system, to ensure that citywide EMS coverage was maintained.

## **RESOURCE DEPLOYMENT AND MANAGEMENT**

FDNY's EMS resource commitment to the World Trade Center incident was, of course, extensive. About 30 percent of the 354 ambulances available that morning in the city's 911 emergency ambulance system were deployed. Deployments peaked at around 1:00 p.m., as units began to return to regular service. The resources committed to the incident included:

- ¶ 14 municipal and 23 voluntary<sup>27</sup> Advanced Life Support (ALS) units, or 33 percent of all ALS units on duty in the 911 emergency ambulance system.
- ¶ 51 municipal and 18 voluntary Basic Life Support (BLS) units, or 29 percent of all BLS units on duty in the system.
- ¶ 24 out of 31 EMS lieutenants and captains on duty.
- ¶ 15 out of 17 EMS chiefs on duty (See Exhibit 16).
- ¶ An unknown number of mutual aid units.
- ¶ An unknown number of volunteer/freelance units.
- ¶ An unknown number of volunteer medical professionals.

## Incident's scope hindered resource management

During the initial phase of the response, senior EMS chiefs used a magnetic command board to track deployment of EMS resources. Car 6C set up the board

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Ambulances that do not belong to FDNY but participate in NYC's 911 emergency ambulance system. Many are operated by hospitals.

at 9:23 a.m. at the EMS Command Post on West Street, but the board was lost at 9:59 a.m. when WTC 2 collapsed.

A large number of other events complicated EMS efforts to manage personnel and other resources responding to the incident.

- Normally, EMS personnel who are arriving for duty log into the EMS Computer-assisted Dispatch (CAD) system with their radio number and ambulance unit number. The system then keeps a record of all assignments, recording their name, shield number, assigned ambulance, and tour number. In this incident, some personnel responded without radios, and therefore personnel tracking information was incomplete. This hindered efforts to determine who was operating at the incident after the collapses.
- ¶ A large number of ambulances that are not part of the 911 emergency system, volunteered and/or self-deployed to the incident (i.e., without coordination and direction of EMS Command or EMS Dispatch), which degraded the FDNY's ability to maintain control.
- ¶ Several EMS units requested to be dispatched to the incident repeatedly or self-dispatched without permission from a dispatcher, and several EMS units responded with additional personnel who had responded to the recall.
- ¶ A recall of EMS personnel was announced through several radio and TV stations early in the incident. Who, if anybody, made the decision to recall all EMS personnel remains unclear. In all likelihood there was confusion or misinterpretation whether EMS personnel were also being recalled when the Chief of Department recalled all Fire personnel. EMS had never conducted or trained for a total recall and did not have a recall procedure.
- ¶ Civilians requiring medical assistance flagged down ambulances en route from their staging areas to their assignments. Several of these ambulances could not or did not communicate with their staging areas to request that another unit be given their original assignment. Instead, they informed EMS Dispatch of the fact that they were not proceeding to their original assignment. This required EMS Dispatch to assign additional units from the citywide resource pool to the incident so that the diverted ambulance's assignment could be filled.

¶ Numerous medical personnel phoned EMS Dispatch offering to volunteer their help. Some volunteering medical personnel, whose credentials had not been verified, went directly to EMS staging areas. This taxed onsite operations as the responsibility of verifying credentials was shifted to EMS officers operating at the scene.

From 9:59 a.m. until at least mid-afternoon on September 11, EMS chiefs and officers did not have an accurate view of the number and location of resources deployed to the incident, including on-duty EMS personnel and equipment, volunteer ambulances, off-duty members and volunteer professionals responding to the incident.

Ad hoc efforts were made to re-establish EMS resource and personnel tracking, such as the radio roll calls requested by the Car 621 and Car 4P in order to ascertain the status and locations of EMS chiefs. Also, officers who were supervising various divisions created handwritten reports on the number of units at their respective locations. In addition, the EMS Resource Coordination Center collected personnel data from battalions, and battalions called homes of unaccounted-for members to determine their whereabouts.

The chiefs' ability to manage resources was also hindered by the fact that their span of control was significantly stretched.<sup>28</sup> During the response to the incident, interviewees reported that, in some cases, the span of control increased to as much as one chief/officer to 20 EMTs/paramedics, well above the ratio of one-to-seven that senior EMS chiefs believe is the maximum that will ensure that command, control and quality of care are maintained.<sup>29</sup>

#### Efforts made to ensure Citywide coverage

A number of EMS officials made efforts to ensure adequate emergency medical coverage throughout the city and at the World Trade Center incident. At 9:07 a.m., EMS Dispatch contacted the city Office of Emergency Management (OEM) and requested activation of the regional mutual aid plan. OEM activated the plan, and mutual aid ambulances from the New York region did respond to the WTC. However, administration of the plan was hindered when OEM personnel had to evacuate their headquarters at WTC 7.

At 9:08 a.m., an EMS officer directed Dispatch to contact the EMS Academy at Fort Totten and ask all qualified EMS personnel there to stand by for deployment.

 $<sup>^{28}</sup>$  Span of control refers to the number of personnel that each officer is managing simultaneously.

<sup>29</sup> The New York State Emergency Management Office recommends that the Incident Command System deployed by emergency responders maintain the span of control between three and seven.

Those personnel did later deploy and were transported to the World Trade Center in buses.

At 11:42 a.m., EMS, in conjunction with other agencies at One Police Plaza, requested state and federal assistance to include the Disaster Medical Assistance Team and the Disaster Mortuary Operational Response Team.

At 12:35 p.m., EMS dispatch started to release EMS units committed to the incident back into the 911 resource pool.

Throughout the incident, EMS patient tracking capabilities, which are performed manually by EMS personnel, did not hold up well. Because of the large number of victims and patients requiring immediate treatment and transport, EMS personnel decided they could not accurately complete the paperwork required to enable accurate tracking of patients as those patients were transported to different hospitals. Instead, EMS personnel focused on transporting victims to the hospital as fast as possible.

## PLANNING AND LOGISTICS

On September 11, EMS officers made no formal, explicit assignments of planning and logistics functions. At the division level, informal planning occurred throughout the response. For example, resource assignments later in the day were calculated with the consideration of the city's overall need for emergency medical services. Formal planning at the command level occurred only twice: once at the face-to-face meeting of chiefs at the Embassy Suites Hotel in the morning and once at the chiefs' meeting at the ICP around 5 p.m.

The Division 4 Chief (Car 64) initiated informal pre-staging of logistical units (e.g., Major Emergency Response Vehicles (MERVs) and borough supply) before the collapse, but the overall difficulties that commanders had in tracking resources throughout the emergency limited the effectiveness of the pre-staged logistical units. (See Exhibit 18 for a planning and logistics timeline.)

In addition, managing corporate and public donations proved challenging in the days following September 11. Large amounts of resources were donated to EMS by multiple sources, but the supplies often did not match the supply needs of the units.

# FDNY Fire Operations response on September 11

This section of our report describes the major aspects of the response of FDNY Fire Operations to the World Trade Center attack. It has four parts. The first describes how FDNY commanders exercised overall command and control of fire operations at the scene. The second deals more specifically with how those commanders deployed and managed personnel and resources. The third describes how the Fire Department handled planning of its resource requirements on September 11 and afterwards, and how the Fire Department managed logistics (i.e., deployment of supplies and equipment). The fourth discusses the challenges faced by the Department as it sought to support and counsel its members and their families in the aftermath of September 11.

#### COMMAND, CONTROL AND COMMUNICATIONS

The FDNY's response to the attacks of September 11 began at 8:46 a.m., the moment that American Airlines Flight 11 crashed into Tower 1 of the World Trade Center (WTC 1).

#### **Command is established**

The Battalion Chief assigned to Battalion 1 (B1)<sup>10</sup> witnessed the impact of the plane from the corner of Church and Lispenard Streets. He immediately signaled a second alarm<sup>11</sup> and proceeded to the World Trade Center. En route, B1 requested additional resources by transmitting a third alarm at 8:48 a.m.

B1 informed the FDNY Communications Office (Dispatch) that the corner of West and Vesey Streets, one block north of WTC 1, would be the designated staging area for third alarm units.<sup>12</sup> B1 arrived at WTC 1 at approximately 8:50 a.m. As the first responding chief, he established the Incident Command Post

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> A battalion is a collection of FDNY resources or "units" (e.g., engine and ladder companies) responsible for a geographical area of the city. Four to five firefighters and one officer generally comprise a unit. Five to eight units comprise a battalion. Four to seven battalions comprise a division. The World Trade Center was located in Battalion 1's response area within Division 1. "B1" and similar codes used in this document are radio designations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Alarms correspond to the number and type of units deployed to an incident. A second alarm in a high-rise building typically deploys 19 pieces of apparatus and 11 chiefs. Third, fourth and fifth alarms deploy additional resources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> A staging area is a resource management area in close proximity to an incident. It is standard FDNY procedure to stage units assigned to third alarms and above. Units that are directed to stage are expected to respond to the staging area and await further deployment instructions.

(ICP) in the lobby, per FDNY's high-rise firefighting procedures.<sup>13</sup> In approximately 10 minutes, from 8:50 a.m. to about 9:00 a.m., Incident Command was established and passed (according to protocol) from B1 to the First Division Chief (D1) to the Citywide Tour Commander 4D (CWTC-4D)<sup>14</sup> and finally to the Chief of Department (COD) (see Exhibit 2 for a command and control timeline).

At approximately 9:00 a.m., the Incident Commander moved the Incident Command Post from the lobby of WTC 1 to the far side of West Street (an eightlane highway) opposite WTC 1, because of the increasing risk from falling debris within and around the lobby and other safety concerns. Chief officers considered a limited, localized collapse of the towers possible, but did not think that they would collapse entirely. The command post in the lobby of WTC 1 became the Operations Post<sup>15</sup> (OP-1) for WTC 1, reporting to the ICP. This Operations Post was managed by senior chiefs and was responsible for all operations in WTC 1, including the assignment of units to search and rescue operations in that building. It was necessary for the chiefs to remain in the lobby so they would have direct access to important building systems, such as controls for alarms, elevators, and communications systems.

The Field Communications Unit (Field Com) set up operations at the West Street ICP at approximately 9:15 a.m., in accordance with protocols. This unit was responsible for tracking the location and job assignment of all resources at the incident (e.g., which units responded to which alarms and which units were assigned to each tower). Field Com was also responsible for coordinating the assignment of additional units to the incident with Dispatch, upon request by the Incident Commander.

Our interviews with the chief officers in charge of the Operations Post in WTC 1 indicated that, early in the response, they decided that operations in WTC 1 should focus on search and rescue of injured and trapped civilians. The chiefs dispatched units from the lobby of WTC 1 to higher floors in two situations:

- ¶ In response to specific distress calls (e.g., people stranded in elevators, trapped in rooms, or hurt who would either call 911 or contact OP-1 directly through WTC 1's internal telephone system).
- ¶ To ensure that floors below the fire had been totally evacuated.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> An Incident Command Post is the location from which all aspects of an incident, including operations, logistics, and planning are managed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> The Citywide Tour Commander is a staff chief responsible for FDNY operations throughout the city. One citywide tour commander is on duty at all times. On September 11, seven citywide tour commanders were designated CWTC-4A through H, except for the designation CWTC-4F, which was unused.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> An Operations Post is where operations are led for one component of the incident.
Units arriving at the lobby of WTC 1 checked in with the chief officers at the Operations Post for their assignments. Chief officers sent these units up into the building in a controlled, orderly way.

Before 9:00 a.m., D1 and B1 directed Port Authority personnel to evacuate surrounding buildings as a precautionary measure.

## Plane hits WTC 2

At 9:03 a.m., United Airlines Flight 175 hit World Trade Center Tower 2 (WTC 2). Resources were immediately deployed to WTC 2 from the West and Vesey staging area and WTC 1. CWTC-4B, in coordination with the Incident Commander and chiefs in command of OP-1, established an additional Operations Post in the lobby of WTC 2 (OP-2), reporting to the Incident Commander. As at WTC 1, we believe that chiefs sent units arriving at WTC 2 up into the building in a controlled, orderly way.

#### Chiefs designate staging areas

As the mobilization escalated, senior chiefs established staging areas near the World Trade Center. However, as units approached, many failed to report to these areas and instead proceeded directly to the tower lobbies or to other parts of the incident area (see Exhibit 3 for a staging timeline).

For instance, early in the response B1 designated the corner of West and Vesey Streets as the staging area for third alarm units. Starting at 8:53 a.m., Dispatch sent radio instructions to these units to stage at West and Vesey. At 8:57 a.m., the Chief of Department, while still en route to the incident, requested the assignment of a staging chief to coordinate activities at West and Vesey. He then issued a fifth alarm for WTC 1 and responding units were instructed to report to this staging area.

At 9:12 a.m., the Chief of Department issued a fifth alarm for WTC 2 and at approximately 9:16 a.m., the corner of West and Albany Streets (two blocks south of the World Trade Center) was designated as the staging area for WTC 2. All units responding to that fifth alarm were directed by Dispatch to stage there. Citywide Tour Commander CWTC 4E assumed command of that area as the staging chief.

However, it is unclear whether all units received Dispatch's radio transmissions instructing them to stage because the units were not explicitly asked to confirm receipt of the transmission and they did not acknowledge the messages. Some

units responding to WTC 2 from Brooklyn may have been in the Brooklyn-Battery Tunnel, out of the reach of the Dispatch's radio communication and Mobile Data Terminal<sup>16</sup> (MDT) systems, when the staging directions were transmitted.

As units converged on the scene and civilians were evacuated, there was traffic congestion and gridlock in the area. Several units traveling from the north had difficulty getting to their staging area south of the towers. Our interviews and reviews of dispatch tapes suggest that several responding units were unable to reach their staging areas with their apparatus and therefore proceeded on foot directly to the tower lobbies.

Among those units that failed to report to the West and Albany staging area were those responding to the fifth alarm for WTC 2. Interviews indicated that several units (probably including those responding to this fifth alarm) traveled past this staging area on their apparatus. After waiting approximately 23 minutes for adequate resources to arrive at the West and Albany staging area, CWTC-4E issued an additional second alarm for WTC 2. Units responding to this additional second alarm did report to the staging area.

At 9:47 a.m., the Incident Commander requested additional resources and issued a third fifth alarm for the incident. Units were directed to respond to the West and Vesey staging area.

The lack of staging had several effects.

- ¶ Chief officers on the scene, the Field Communications Unit, and Dispatch could not accurately track the whereabouts of all units.
- ¶ Units that failed to stage may have not received necessary information and orientation before going into the towers. As a result, several companies that were not from surrounding battalions had problems differentiating WTC 1 from WTC 2. Interviews with chief officers in command of the WTC 1 Operations Post indicated that several units that arrived there asked for confirmation of whether they were in the lobby of WTC 1 or WTC 2.
- ¶ If units had staged according to protocol, other units that were dispatched to the WTC might have been kept instead in the citywide pool. For example, the additional second alarm issued by CWTC-4E led to the dispatch of eight additional units to the incident.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> A Mobile Data Terminal is a computer screen and printer in an apparatus (e.g., engine or ladder truck) that can receive and send data such as deployment instructions and confirmations.

#### **Communications limitations emerge**

A number of communications difficulties hindered FDNY chief officers as they coordinated the response. For instance, problems with radio communications left the chief officers in the lobby of WTC 1, and probably those in WTC 2, with little reliable information on the progress or status of many of the units they had sent up into the buildings. The portable radios that were used by the FDNY on September 11 do not work reliably in high-rise buildings without having their signals amplified and rebroadcast by a repeater system. The World Trade Center had such a system, but chief officers deemed it inoperable early in the response after they tested it in the lobby of WTC 1. With the repeater malfunctioning, the chiefs in the lobby of WTC 1 would not have been able to communicate with any units whose radios were tuned to the repeater channel, even if such units were just a few feet away from them. On the other hand, the command and tactical channels on these radios do support some, albeit unreliable, communications in high rises. Therefore, the chiefs decided to use their command and tactical channels<sup>17</sup> for operations in WTC 1.

Radio communications between chief officers in the lobby of WTC 1 and the units they sent in the building were sporadic. The chiefs were able to get through to some units sometimes, but not others. Some units acknowledged receiving radio communications some times, but not others. This left the chiefs not knowing whether their messages failed to get through, whether the units failed to acknowledge because they were busy with rescue operations, or whether the units did acknowledge, but the acknowledgement did not get through. Because information about civilians in distress continued to reach the Operations Post in the lobby, the chief officers decided to continue their attempts to evacuate and rescue civilians, despite the communications difficulties. We believe that the chiefs and units in WTC 2 faced similar communications problems.

In attempts to improve their communications, chief officers tried to deploy the Department's mobile repeater and give units "standpipe phones" that could be connected to boxes along the building's standpipe system. These were all ineffective. Chief officers in WTC 1 had some success in getting information to units in high floors by instructing units in lower floors to relay messages to them.

When WTC 2 was hit, several chiefs who were in WTC 1 proceeded to that building, but first they coordinated with other chiefs the selection of command and tactical channels for the different towers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> <u>Tactical radio channels</u> are used for on-scene communications among chiefs and the units they command. Chiefs provide directions to units on this channel while units provide status reports to the chiefs and each other and request assistance. <u>Command channels</u> are used by chiefs at an incident to communicate with each other.

Chief officers in the lobbies of both towers also had very little reliable information about what was happening outside the towers, beyond their communications with the ICP. They had no reliable sources of intelligence and had no external information about the overall status of the incident area, the condition of the towers or the progression of the fires. For example, they had no access to television reports or reports from an NYPD helicopter that was hovering above the towers. This lack of information hindered their ability to evaluate the overall situation.

#### Threat of third plane is announced

At approximately 9:30 a.m., personnel in the lobby of WTC 1 heard an unconfirmed report of a threat from a third plane. Due to this announcement and communications problems that were constraining command and control capabilities, CWTC-4D broadcast over the FDNY tactical radio channel assigned to WTC 1 an order to all FDNY members to come down to the lobby of WTC 1. There was no acknowledgement by officers or firefighters of the order.

Shortly after the order was given, chief officers in the lobby learned that the threat of a third plane was false. At this point, the chiefs continued the search and rescue operations.

#### Most of FDNY's senior leadership responds to scene

As the mobilization of personnel and resources grew, most of the senior uniformed and civilian leadership of the FDNY responded to the scene, including all senior Fire and EMS operations officers. Out of 32 staff chiefs and members of the executive staff,<sup>18</sup> 26 responded to the incident area, 22 of which arrived prior to the first collapse. Members of the executive staff who responded prior to the first collapse included the Fire Commissioner, Chief of Department, Chiefs of Fire and EMS Operations, and seven out of nine staff chiefs. The remaining two staff chiefs responded after the collapse of the towers.

The experience and leadership of these senior chiefs proved crucial to re-establishing command and control after the towers collapsed. However, had some senior officers remained at a separate, protected location with the appropriate communications infrastructure, they may have been better able to support maintenance or re-establishment of incident command and control. Or they could have improved management of the Department's resource pool to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> The 32-member executive staff includes the civilian fire commissioners who are responsible for bureaus within the Department, along with the Chief of Department, Chief of Operations, the Chief Fire Marshall and the nine staff chiefs. Staff chiefs include the seven citywide tour commanders, the Chief of Safety, and the Chief of Fire Prevention.

ensure that all appropriate resources were sent to the scene, while at the same time fully protecting the rest of the city in case of another major incident.

Many of the senior civilian FDNY staff members who responded to the scene had no role or responsibility in the response.

# WTC 2 collapse destroys Command Post

The collapse of WTC 2 at 9:59 a.m. killed many civilians and first responders and destroyed the Incident Command Post on West Street and the Field Communications Unit. The collapse weakened the command and control structure as Fire and EMS chiefs at the ICP, including the Incident Commander, sought shelter in nearby structures.

However at OP-1, in the lobby of WTC 1, the collapse of WTC 2 was not immediately apparent. Our interviews indicate that many believed that a partial collapse within the lobby of WTC 1 had occurred or that the elevators or other debris had fallen into the lobby of WTC 1. The lobby of WTC 1 filled with blinding dust and debris and became untenable. In almost complete darkness, firefighters, officers, chiefs and civilians were forced to leave the lobby of WTC 1. Prior to searching for an exit for himself, B1 issued an order at approximately 10:00 a.m. over the portable (handie talkie) radio for all FDNY members to evacuate WTC 1.

Many firefighters and officers operating in WTC 1 informed us that they were unaware that WTC 2 had collapsed when they heard the order to evacuate. Also, firefighters and officers on upper floors never heard the evacuation order. In some cases, these firefighters were told by other firefighters that the evacuation order had been issued.

# WTC 1 collapse impairs incident command

After the collapse of WTC 2, the Incident Commander and personnel operating at the Incident Command Post moved north on West Street toward Chambers Street. However, the Incident Commander along with other members of the command and executive staff returned to the incident area to assess the situation and were killed at 10:29 a.m. when WTC 1 collapsed.

Between 10:29 a.m. and 11:28 a.m., incident command and control was seriously impaired. Several factors complicated efforts to re-establish it. Dispatch and the staff chiefs were unable to determine which chiefs had survived the collapses, where they were, what resources were available in different sectors of the incident area, if there was an ICP, and who the Incident Commander was. In addition, radio communications were difficult due to the large numbers of transmissions, which included attempts to locate personnel, mayday calls and company units seeking orders. Several chief officers, including Division Chief 6 (D6), the Chief

of Fire Prevention, CWTC-4A and CWTC-4C, took the initiative to re-establish the incident command and control structure. This process led to the emergence of multiple, sometimes co-existing ICPs (see Exhibit 4).

#### Incident command reestablished

At the request of Dispatch at approximately 11:28 a.m., a single ICP was designated at West and Chambers when CWTC-4C assumed Incident Command (see Exhibit 5 for sample exchanges between Dispatch and responding chiefs and for sample, illustrative quotes from interviews regarding the re-establishment of command).

The ICP remained at West and Chambers until approximately 6:00 p.m. and was then moved to West and Vesey, closer to the incident area, where it remained until the morning of September 15. At that time, the ICP was relocated to Engine 10 and Ladder 10's quarters at 124 Liberty Street. On Monday, September 17, the ICP was moved to larger premises at Battalion 1, Engine 7 and Ladder 1's quarters at 100 Duane Street.

#### **RESOURCE DEPLOYMENT AND MANAGEMENT**

The response of FDNY Fire Operations personnel to the World Trade Center on September 11 was unprecedented in scale and scope. More than 200 Fire units responded, approximately half of all units in the city. In the first three hours alone, 121 engine companies, 62 ladder companies, and 27 fire chief officers were assigned to the incident.<sup>19</sup> This corresponds to 61 percent of engine companies, 43 percent of ladder companies, and 47 percent of chief officers (see Exhibit 6 for the resource deployment timeline and Exhibits 7 and 8 for apparatus and chief deployment).

Much of this massive response was ordered by chief officers as they dealt with an increasingly dangerous and challenging situation. However, some of the response occurred outside regular command procedures. The size of the response taxed the FDNY's efforts to effectively deploy and manage its personnel and resources.

#### Units ask to be dispatched to the WTC

For example, as the mobilization increased, a number of Fire units that had not been assigned to the incident – but wanted to help – contacted the Fire Dispatch

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> In addition to 183 ladder and engine units, nearly all special operations units of the Department were assigned to the incident.

Center repeatedly by radio, asking that they be authorized to respond. In some of these cases, Dispatch relented and assigned them. Many EMS and private ambulance units did the same with the EMS Dispatch Center. This complicated efforts by the dispatchers to manage the response and, in some cases, led to the deployment of units that probably would not have been deployed had they not insisted.

#### Self-dispatch of Fire units is minimal

Out of the more than 200 Fire units responding, only four proceeded to the incident without being deployed by Fire Dispatch. Of these units, two informed Dispatch that they were responding and demanded an MDT ticket assigning them to the incident. Two others proceeded directly to the incident without Dispatch's knowledge: one of these responded at approximately 9:20 a.m. after responding to an unrelated incident. Another unit sent a radio transmission regarding injured civilians on the 35<sup>th</sup> floor of WTC 1 despite the fact that Dispatch records at that time indicated that this unit was available at the firehouse.

# Incident timing leads to response of off-duty firefighters

Another factor that increased the size and complexity of the response was the timing of the attack. Because the attack coincided with the change of tours in the firehouses at 9:00 a.m., numerous units responded with both night-tour and day-tour members. (Exhibit 9 contains examples of units responding with additional off-duty personnel who were ending their shift.).

In addition, other off-duty firefighters and officers reported to firehouses and directly to the incident scene in response to the recall issued by the Department. Some recalled firefighters responded to the scene by riding with on-duty units.

Normally, the officer in charge of each company knows the names of all firefighters and officers responding to an incident. At the start of every tour, the officer fills out a "riding list," a form recording the names of personnel assigned to each apparatus. One copy of the riding list is stored on the apparatus and the officer keeps another copy himself. Multiple riding lists were destroyed on September 11. This was one of several factors that prevented the Department from having accurate records of those who responded to the incident.

#### **Recall mobilizes additional off-duty firefighters**

The Chief of Department directed issuance of a recall of all off-duty firefighters and officers at 9:29 a.m. The recall order was broadcast by public media outlets and dispatched across FDNY radio channels. Thousands of off-duty firefighters and EMS personnel left their families to help the city and the Department respond to the attacks. While the Fire Department had a recall procedure for Fire Operations personnel, it had not been activated for more than 30 years and personnel received no training in its activation. As a result, the recall was disorganized and ineffective. The initial recall order did not include specific directions on where firefighters were to report. Recalled firefighters responded to multiple locations, including directly to the incident area, the firehouse closest to their location at the time of the recall, their own firehouse, or to recall staging areas which were established and communicated later in the morning.

Our interviews revealed that the Department faced substantial logistical problems transporting and equipping members responding to the recall, even after they had assembled in recall staging areas or had deployed to the incident area. All reserve apparatus and vehicles were put in service with recalled personnel. They were used at the WTC incident as well as to augment citywide coverage.

#### Mutual aid request brings Nassau and Westchester units

Before September 11, the FDNY had rarely requested mutual aid from departments outside the city to support fire operations. The Department had no process for evaluating the need for mutual aid, nor any formal methods of requesting that aid or managing it. Therefore, the Department had limited ability to evaluate how mutual aid could be integrated into its operations. However, due to the magnitude of the WTC incident, FDNY personnel sought mutual aid from Westchester County at approximately 10:07 a.m., and from Nassau County at 10:23 a.m.

These initial mutual aid requests did not specify the level and type of resources needed. In addition, the FDNY did not have adequate information on the resources and capabilities of departments in surrounding cities and counties (e.g., the size, capabilities and expertise of different units). And, the FDNY had minimal operational training with surrounding fire departments, and hence had limited ability to evaluate whether and how resources from other departments could be integrated with the FDNY's operations. For instance, it could not tell whether procedures could be integrated, equipment could interoperate, and whether the capabilities of units with the same names (e.g., rescue or hazmat) were comparable.

Our interviews and review of dispatch tapes indicate that mutual aid received from neighboring fire departments on September 11 consisted primarily of engine and ladder units. Some mutual aid units deployed to staging areas. Some deployed directly to the incident and others were paired with FDNY units to help maintain citywide coverage.

#### Personnel tracking systems were insufficient

FDNY systems to track personnel at incidents proved insufficient on September 11, as they lacked accuracy and were lost when the towers collapsed.

The FDNY Field Communications Unit was responsible for tracking the assignment of Fire units to different alarms, the release of units from the staging area to the incident area and unit locations at the incident. This unit worked next to the Incident Command Post and kept records on a magnetic command board, using small magnets placed on a diagram to indicate unit locations. This record was most likely inaccurate because many units went directly to the tower lobbies instead of their assigned staging areas. Field Com was destroyed at 9:59 a.m. when WTC 2 collapsed, and all unit assignment records were lost since the FDNY Field Communications units cannot create a remote back up of deployment records.

FDNY protocols also provide that operations posts at major incidents keep detailed records of deployments within their area of responsibility. A communications coordinator (Comcord) is designated at each operations post, responsible for tracking unit assignments and managing communications between tactical and command channels. Like Field Com, the Comcord uses a magnetic command board for record keeping. The Comcord sketches the building with a marker on the command board and places magnets designating individual units in the appropriate locations on the sketch to represent each unit's location within the building. In this case, the operations posts were located in the lobbies of the two towers. B2 was designated the Comcord in the lobby of WTC 1. It is likely that this procedure was also carried out in the lobby of WTC 2.

Radio difficulties on September 11 contributed to the complexity of keeping accurate records of individual units and tracking their progress. After units were given their assignments, the only way for the Comcords and other chief officers to track their whereabouts was through radio communications. Comcords could not ascertain, without a radio query and a response, whether units assigned to search a specific floor had reached that floor or the location of an individual firefighter in danger.

The command boards utilized by Comcords at the operation posts were destroyed when the towers collapsed. Just as with Field Com, all the information captured on them was lost, as there were no methods in place to back up the records of unit assignments.

The limitations of this tracking system were not unique to the response to the World Trade Center incident. However, the magnitude of the response, difficulties with in-building communications and the response from off-duty firefighters on September 11 significantly increased the uncertainty of firefighter and unit locations. As a result, following the collapses, the Department could not quickly create a reliable list of missing and dead personnel.

#### Inter-agency coordination was minimal

Throughout the response on September 11, the FDNY and NYPD rarely coordinated command and control functions and rarely exchanged information related to command and control. For example, there were no senior NYPD chiefs at the Incident Command Post established by the Fire Department. We believe there were very limited communications, either directly or through a liaison, between senior FDNY chief officers and the senior officers in charge of the NYPD response. In addition, some potentially important information on the structural integrity of the buildings never reached the Incident Commander or the senior FDNY chiefs in the lobbies.

The evacuation and subsequent destruction of the headquarters of the city's Office of Emergency Management (OEM) in WTC 7 further impaired the coordination process among the FDNY, NYPD and other responding agencies on September 11.

#### Citywide coverage was maintained

As FDNY committed large numbers of units to the WTC incident, it followed existing procedures and protocols to maintain citywide coverage for fire operations. During the initial three hours of the incident, Dispatch relocated 68 units throughout the city to ensure coverage. In addition, at 9:00 a.m., FDNY reverted to a response status known as "Fallback 3" at the discretion of the Bureau of Fire Communications. Fallback refers to a situation in which the normal response to an alarm is lowered during a period of inordinately heavy fires or during an emergency that affects an entire borough or boroughs. This lowered response means that fewer units will respond initially to a first alarm and that additional units will be committed only after further evaluation. Fallback 3 corresponds to the minimum apparatus response to an alarm.

Dispatch also created several dispatch staging areas and directed resources in the citywide pool to these areas to facilitate resource management and expedite the response time to the WTC incident.

Even with the commitment of a massive amount of resources by FDNY to the WTC incident and the significant loss of resources resulting from the collapse of the towers, citywide coverage for regular fire operations was maintained. Average fire incident response times on September 11 did increase, but only by about one minute, to an average of 5.5 minutes. The total number of calls for fire related assistance received on September 11 was comparable to the same 24-hour period the previous year, 2,322 versus 2,225 respectively. Response times within the city

returned to normal on September 15 and thereafter. The Bureau of Fleet and Technical Services immediately began repairing apparatus and replacing equipment so that firehouses could be returned to service.

#### Citywide coverage for special operations was minimal

While the Department maintained citywide coverage for regular fire operations, it committed nearly all of its special operations units to the incident, leaving the remainder of the city with extremely limited special operations coverage.

Among the special operations units committed were the Hazardous Materials unit (Hazmat), High Rise units, a Field Communications<sup>20</sup> unit, the Mobile Command Center unit, all the Rescue units and six out of seven Squads.<sup>21</sup> Citywide Tour Commander 4D ordered Fire Dispatch to keep one Rescue Unit available for the rest of the city. However, that rescue unit contacted Dispatch multiple times asking that it be deployed until Dispatch relented and assigned it to the incident. As a result, prior to the collapses, all rescue units had deployed to the World Trade Center (see Exhibit 10).

The FDNY has just one Hazmat Unit, which was committed to the World Trade Center. Had there been another hazardous material incident in the city, terroristrelated or not, the Department's ability to respond would have been minimal. The one Squad that was left in reserve would have been able to carry out some hazmat tasks but not a prolonged, large or complex operation in the absence of the equipment, capabilities and specialized supervision of the Hazmat unit.

In addition, post-collapse, the FDNY's Marine Division was the primary source of water for all fire fighting activities on the west side of lower Manhattan. The pumping capabilities of the boats on September 11<sup>th</sup> and on succeeding days were below design capacity due to mechanical problems. A privately owned boat provided much additional pumping capacity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The Field Communications unit that was deployed and later destroyed was the Department's spare; the primary vehicle was out of service for maintenance reasons. Normally only one unit is on duty at any one time.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> A Squad is a specially trained and equipped engine company with expertise in hazardous materials, rescue and other special operations capabilities.

#### PLANNING AND LOGISTICS

During the FDNY response on September 11, officers were not selected to coordinate planning or logistics functions<sup>22</sup> on a dedicated basis (see Exhibit 11 for the planning and logistics timeline).

In accordance with usual FDNY practices, we believe that, before the collapse of WTC 2, the Incident Commander carried out needs assessment and resource tracking functions, with the assistance of Field Com. Personnel at the Incident Command Post were assigned tasks as needed to support the response in these areas.

However, the Incident Commander and the chief officers responsible for the operations posts were required to make decisions on these matters lacking some important information, including: reliable intelligence, media reports, aerial video coverage, or verbal reports from helicopters on the condition of the towers and traffic. After the buildings collapsed, planning and logistics requirements grew well beyond anything FDNY had experienced before.

For instance, the logistics required to support the search, rescue, and recovery operations after the collapses were massive and unprecedented for the FDNY. Our interviews suggest that the distribution of equipment (e.g., radios, self-contained breathing apparatus) may not have been adequately managed and tracked on the afternoon and evening of September 11, and as a consequence, equipment was not utilized or was lost.

In the days immediately following September 11, planning and logistics improved significantly. On September 15, a dedicated Battalion Chief was assigned as the planning chief for the incident. In addition, the U.S. Department of Forestry Incident Management Teams (IMTs), who arrived on September 13<sup>th</sup>, and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers provided assistance with traditional planning functions and documentation. These included creation of sector logs, which are a recording of all events and actions that took place in a given sector each day. IMTs also helped create incident action plans, which outline the response plan and the resource requirements for the next 24 hours. The presence of the IMTs supplemented the FDNY's resource allocation and site mapping capabilities and enabled it to substantially improve coordination among various agencies and other parties operating at and around the incident site.

In addition, after September 11, IMTs, along with the city's Office of Emergency Management, construction companies and private donors, aided with logistics

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Incident planning includes determining resource requirements and managing information flow. Logistics includes managing the deployment and tracking of supplies and equipment.

coordination. An FDNY Deputy Chief was assigned as the logistics chief on September 18. Thereafter, he was responsible for leading a team to manage the logistics requirements of the incident and for addressing any safety issues. Early in October, an additional dedicated deputy chief assumed overall safety responsibilities for the site, including managing the safety officers who were already operating there. This enabled the separation of logistics and safety responsibilities.

#### FAMILY AND MEMBER SUPPORT SERVICES

The Fire Department has a proud tradition of supporting its members and their families when members are injured, killed, or missing. The procedures used by the FDNY to notify families that loved ones had been injured or killed, and the type and level of post-incident counseling and support given to members and families have changed over the years. However, the Department has always provided honorable, personal, and deeply felt support to its members and their families in the most difficult moments.

Faced with an unprecedented number of casualties on September 11, the Department had difficulties providing the appropriate level of support and care to its members and their families in a consistent way.

In the aftermath of the collapse of the towers, several factors made it extremely difficult for the Department to create an accurate list of personnel missing or deceased. For one thing, there was a lack of accurate records on who responded and where they were. In addition, many firefighters remained on site to help the search and rescue operation. And, the Department did not have a complete, accurate personnel notification database with records of whom to contact in case of death or injury to a member.

As a result, the Department could not provide reliable information to families immediately after the incident. There were substantial delays in notifying family members of the loss of loved ones, and the procedures to notify families varied over time, ranging from visits by retired chiefs to phone calls from the site.

The Department set up on-site counseling services for firefighters and, within a week, established remote counseling locations in Manhattan, Queens and Staten Island. However, the magnitude of the incident and the ensuing counseling needs overwhelmed the infrastructure of the Department's Counseling Services Unit. The unit's challenges at the time included evaluating, pre-screening and securing funding to pay for counselors.

Over the past several months, the Department has started to formalize several processes it developed in response to the counseling and support needs of members and their families. For example, in January, the Commissioner

appointed an assistant commissioner for family assistance to coordinate activities that meet the needs of members and their families.

# Exhibit 8 FIRE CHIEF DEPLOYMENT ON SEPTEMBER 11



Number of Battalion Chiefs deployed



\* The total number of Division and Battalion Chiefs on duty at any one time is 9 and 49 respectively

Source: Dispatch transcripts

UMBER D					• <b>—</b>	Marrow			-				MBER	4. OFFICE REFERENCE NUMBER					
INCIDENT/PROJECT ORDER NUMBER	Personnel 04-					3	Mormon Cricket #1 10-03-E6-1234							USDA-APHIS-I4					
	5. DESCRIPTIVE LOCATION/RESPONSE					EA 6. SEC.	TWN RNG	Base MD	M 8. IN	CIDENT E	BASE/PHO	ONE NUMBER	:	9. JURISDICTION/AGENCY ID - Dept. of Ag.					
	S	outherr	ı Elmo	re C	ounty	7. MAP RE	FERENCE		_ 2	08-12	3-456	7	-	10. ORDERIN ID - Dep					
	11. AIRCRAFT INFORMATION					LAT.			LON	G.									
DENT/P	В	EARING	DISTAN	ICE	BASE OR OM	NI AIR CONT	ACT FREC	ACT FREQUENCY		Ground Contact		FREQUENCY RELOAD BA		ASE OTHER AIRCRAFT/HAZARDS			ARDS		
2 3 4														_					
12. Reque Numb		Ordered Date/Time	From	Q T Y	RESOURCE	REQUESTED	Needed Date/Time	Deliver To	TO From	Time	Agency ID	RESOURC	E ASSIGNE	D ETP	RELE/ Date	ASED To	TIME		
0-1	04/05 1000		10 M. Smith/ T. Able	1	Entom	ologist	04-07 1200	see action taken	T. Pole/ C. Davis	1030	<i>PPQ</i> 05	Bill Pax	xton	0800/ 1030	2 0.10				
0-2		04/05 1000	10 M. Smith/ T. Able	1	Entomo	ologist	04-07 1200	see action taken	T. Pole/ C. Davis	1030	PPQ 06	Martha	Iartha Hill						
0-3			10 T. Fray/ T. Able	1	Operati	ons S.C.	04-08 0800	ICP	T. Pole/ C. Davis	1310	<i>PPQ</i> 25	Brent V	Brent Woods						
13.		ORDER RELAYED ACTION TAKEN									DER REL	AYED							
Req. No.	Da	ate Time	,   т	To/From					Req. No.	Date	Time	To/From							
0-1/2	04/	/05 1030	) T. Pole	e/C. I	Requ	est filled. E								ill be met ir			ly		
						UA 235 de						hone#: 208-344-7825.							
					0800	) arrives BO	lane.		04/05 1030 M. Smith/T.Pole Relayed. Confirmed						a phon	ıe #.			

INCIDENT/PROJECT ORDER NUMBER	RESOURCE ORDER INITIAL DATE/TIME						2. INCIDEN	T/PROJEC	T NAME	3. INCIDENT /PROJECT ORDER NUMBER 4. OFFICE REFERENCE							ICE NU	MBER			
ORDE	5. DESCRIPTIVE LOCATION/RESPONSE AREA						6. SEC. 1	6. SEC. TWN RNG Base MDM 8. INCIDENT BASE/PHONE NUMBER 9. JUR							JURISDICTION/AGENCY						
ECT 0						-	7. MAP REFERENCE			—	-						10. ORDERING OFFICE				
ROJI	11. AIRCRAFT INFORMATION						LAT.	LONG.													
NT/P	BEARING DISTANCE			CE	BASE OR OMNI		AIR CONTA	CT FREQUENCY		Ground	Ground Contact		FREQUENCY RELOAD BA		BASE	SE OTHER AIRCRAFT/HAZARDS				ARDS	
CIDE	-																				
Ž																					
12. Reque Numb	SL Dat	dered e/Time	FIOM	Q T Y	RESOL	JRCE RE	EQUESTED	Needed Date/Time	Deliver To	TO From	Time	Agency ID	RESC	URCE ASSI	IGNED	LIN.	717	RELE/ Date	ASED To	TIME	
											<u> </u>										
13.	ORDER RELAYED ACTION				ACTION	TAKEN	1		ORI		AYED	YED			ACTION TAKEN						
Req. No.								Req. No.													

CONTINUATION SHEET NO.\_\_\_\_\_OF \_\_\_\_\_

Order No.	RESOU		RDEF	2. INCIDENT/PROJECT N	AME		3. INC	3. INCIDENT /PROJECT ORDER NUMBER 4. OFFICE REFERENCE NUM							
12. Reque Numbe	ordered Date/Tim	e From To	Q T Y	RESOURCE REQUESTED	Needed Date/Time	Deliver To	TO From	Time	Agency ID	RESOURCE ASSIGN	ED ETD	RELE. Date	ASED To	TIME	
												-			
												-			
		_													

# Increase operational preparedness

To effectively prepare for fire and EMS incidents of all sizes, emergency services organizations need well-defined systems and procedures that are flexible and can be quickly expanded. We have seven major recommendations to increase operational preparedness at the FDNY:

- 1) Expand the use of the Incident Command System (ICS) to provide a foundation for responding to and managing any type of emergency.
- 2) Further develop the existing Fire Department Operations Center to support the response to specific incidents and ensure that the Department's mission is accomplished citywide during major incidents.
- 3) Create Incident Management Teams, which are specialized highly trained teams that use ICS principles to manage large or complex incidents.
- 4) Fully deploy a flexible recall procedure to allow FDNY to recall specific off-duty personnel required to respond to an incident or maintain citywide coverage.
- 5) Develop agreements with neighboring departments for fire operations mutual aid, to augment FDNY's resources when necessary.
- 6) Modify and enforce staging protocols to increase command and control, and the capability to track personnel.
- 7) Expand capabilities to deal with hazardous materials incidents and re-evaluate heavy rescue and marine capabilities.

#### 1) EXPAND USE OF THE INCIDENT COMMAND SYSTEM

The founding principles of the Incident Command System were designed 30 years ago to aid in the management of resources at emergency incidents. Today, ICS provides a basis for establishing a flexible command and control structure, along with defined roles, procedures and organizational principles that can be adapted to any specific situation or incident. In addition, ICS addresses specific operational, planning, logistics and finance issues relating to emergency incidents. Federal and state agencies mandate that all emergency response agencies operate in accordance with ICS. The FDNY uses many ICS principles on a daily basis, but rarely uses other important aspects of the approach because of the nature and scale of most incidents in the city.

In order to examine ways to further deploy ICS, an FDNY task force of senior chiefs from Fire and EMS Operations worked with McKinsey for the last three months of our effort. This task force studied how ICS is used in other fire departments and agencies around the country and reviewed existing ICS models such as FIRESCOPE and the National Interagency Incident Management System (NIIMS). The task force chose the NIIMS model for FDNY. It then compared current FDNY command and control, procedures, tactics and operations with NIIMS and identified gaps between the two systems. The result of this effort was a clear, well-documented blueprint for expanding ICS at all levels in the FDNY.

We now recommend that the FDNY take the next steps toward increasing and further formalizing the day-to-day use of the Incident Command System. This will provide the basis for the Department to increase its ability to respond to large, complex incidents by:

- ¶ Ensuring that the command and control structure used by the Department is flexible, modular, and consistent across incidents and over time.
- ¶ Improving the Department's incident planning and logistics capabilities by creating specific planning and logistics functions consistent with ICS.
- ¶ Creating the foundation to achieve effective response coordination with other municipal, state, and federal agencies responding to major incidents.
- ¶ Defining clear roles and responsibilities for senior personnel responding to major incidents.

To achieve this, the Department must take three key steps over the next few months: review all FDNY procedures to ensure consistency with ICS principles; train FDNY personnel on the ICS; and establish ongoing ICS training programs for senior personnel.

# **1.1) Review all FDNY procedures to ensure consistency with ICS principles**

In the course of its work, the FDNY task force examined how ICS principles might apply to procedures that the Department uses to fight a fire in a high-rise building. The task force developed recommendations for a number of changes. For instance, regarding the command and control structure, it recommended adopting ICS terminology to increase interagency understanding of FDNY operations. It also recommended new communications protocols that would identify individual incidents and create consistent radio identification names for roles in the command structure.

We now recommend that FDNY review *all* its procedures to update them and make them comply fully with the ICS. The result of this review should be a comprehensive set of ICS-compliant FDNY procedures for emergency incident situations (e.g., multiple casualty, hazardous materials, transportation, residential and commercial building fires).

In addition, we recommend that, during this review of procedures, the Department explicitly re-evaluate the location and roles of operations and command posts. The Department needs to re-evaluate when to use a remote command post, when Fire and EMS command posts should be co-located, when Fire and EMS command posts should be in a mobile command vehicle, and how the incident command post should be made accessible to other agencies.

# 1.2) Train all FDNY personnel in ICS principles and procedures

It is crucial for the FDNY to increase its awareness, understanding, and use of the ICS to effectively lead the response to large incidents, or support other agencies when they lead such responses. Effective formalization and expansion of the use of the ICS will require training officers, firefighters and EMS personnel.

As a result, we recommend that, while the review and approval of new ICS-compatible procedures is taking place, the FDNY develop a training program to support the full rollout of those procedures. This program should be designed to ensure that FDNY personnel at all levels:

- ¶ Are knowledgeable about the ICS and its implementation at the FDNY and understand its importance and usefulness.
- ¶ Understand how the FDNY deploys the ICS for specific types of procedures.
- ¶ Are aware of the roles and responsibilities of the different ICS functions such as planning, logistics, and finance.
- ¶ Understand ICS communications protocols.

The training program must have two components: 1) a short-term component that will ensure that personnel have the training required to deploy revised, ICS-consistent procedures in the field; and 2) a long-term component that will ensure continuous training in ICS principles and their implementation at the FDNY.

We estimate that the total incremental cost to the Department of creating and implementing this training program over the next 12 months is \$5 million to \$7 million, depending upon the training program design and delivery method (e.g., classroom training supplemented with computer-simulated exercises).

Implementing a training program of this magnitude and importance would require a substantial commitment from all bureaus in the Department, particularly Fire and EMS Operations, which would have to commit resources to support the design and lead the delivery of the training program. We estimate that the Department would have to commit approximately 1,000 chief-hours over the next six months. In addition, the Bureau of Training would need to dedicate substantial resources to develop the curriculum and materials with the assigned chief officers.

Once the training program is developed and the first, short-term component is implemented, incremental training costs are expected to be minimal.

# **1.3**) Establish ongoing ICS training programs for senior personnel

FDNY must ensure that all senior personnel such as Fire and EMS chief officers can perform all leadership roles associated with the FDNY ICS in a wide variety of situations. This requires that these chiefs be trained in the following functions:

- ¶ Incident command, including: coordinating the overall response strategy, managing (at a high level) all FDNY resources and those from other agencies, and ensuring a manageable span of control for other supervisors as incidents escalate.
- ¶ Operations, including the selection and execution of FDNY procedures.
- ¶ Planning, including the creation, updating, and use of incident action plans, management of interagency meetings, collection and synthesis of information from multiple sources (e.g., intelligence, media, other responding agencies) and estimation of future resource requirements for the incident response.
- ¶ Logistics, including the procurement, receipt, transportation, and management of equipment, materials and services to support FDNY operations, and tracking all additional or special FDNY equipment used at an incident.

In addition, the Department should put in place the financial and administrative capabilities to support incident response, including the ability to track and assign costs to a particular incident and carry out emergency procurements as needed.

The training programs described above will help chiefs better understand their roles, functions, and responsibilities under the ICS. However, in order for these chiefs to be more effective managers of the response to large, complex incidents, the Department must do more. It must train them regularly to perform these roles in a variety of specific scenarios.

Currently senior FDNY chiefs receive their last formal training when they are promoted to the rank of battalion chief or EMS captain. Some senior chiefs have not received routine, periodic training for more than 15 years. We recommend that the Department create a periodic (e.g., twice a year) training program for its senior chiefs to practice different ICS roles in the context of specific, complex incidents. This program should include incidents involving terrorism (e.g., biological, chemical and radiological agents), large numbers of victims, widespread damage to structures and disruption of communications or utility services.

We believe that the total annual cost of training the Department's 100 most senior chiefs (staff and deputy ranks) twice a year would be in the range of \$1 million to \$2 million.

# 2) FURTHER DEVELOP THE FIRE DEPARTMENT OPERATIONS CENTER

The existing Fire Department Operations Center (FDOC) today has three main functions: to notify senior staff of fire and EMS emergencies, to act as a point of contact for other city, state and federal agencies, and to prepare a daily report of Department activities. It is staffed 24 hours a day with one officer, three firefighters and an EMT.

We recommend that the FDNY expand the center into a fully functional emergency operations center with infrastructure and communications capabilities to provide citywide command, control, and operational planning for the Fire Department during routine operations and major incidents. Senior personnel should report to the FDOC during major incidents.

Specifically, the following activities should take place at the FDOC:

- ¶ Set the Department's operational priorities during resource-taxing events in the city.
- ¶ Keep up-to-date on the incidents taking place in and around the city and their current and future resource requirements.
- ¶ Monitor citywide coverage, analyzing the Department's resource availability and managing the Department's resource pool, including the initiation of recalls and mutual-aid requests.

- ¶ Be a single point of contact for other agencies to coordinate activities on a citywide or regional basis.
- ¶ Gather and analyze information on specific incidents and on relevant conditions throughout the city (e.g., relevant law enforcement activities, traffic and weather conditions) and disseminate this information to appropriate parties.
- ¶ Support the command and control of any major incident in the city as required (e.g., serving as temporary incident command post, leading the re-establishment of command and control structure).
- ¶ Serve as an area command post if multiple large incidents are taking place in the city.

The management structure of the FDOC should be consistent with the ICS deployed at the FDNY. Personnel will be assigned ICS roles such as operations and planning. All who regularly staff the FDOC will require ICS training (including civilian staff responsible for bureaus within the Department) and will be assigned to the FDOC for at least one year, after substantial training by experienced FDOC personnel.

The FDNY's ICS task force worked with McKinsey to develop a detailed set of guidelines for FDOC operations. The guidelines include multiple levels of readiness with corresponding staffing levels (which vary in numbers and seniority of the personnel at the FDOC), clear rules for decision-making within the FDOC, definition of roles and responsibilities, and communications needs.

We recommend that the Department implement the FDOC in line with the guidelines developed by the task force. The implementation must be followed by a set of planned drills for all responding staff.

# 3) CREATE INCIDENT MANAGEMENT TEAMS

ICS principles dictate that all first-responding chief officers and supervisors be able to perform any assigned role effectively at a variety of incidents. However, for large, complex incidents it is beneficial to deploy personnel who are highly trained and specialized in the specific functions of incident management (e.g., operations, planning or logistics).

To accomplish this, we recommend the Fire Department build at least two Incident Management Teams (IMTs), each composed of 21 individuals who will receive specific training. A minimum of two teams is required to guarantee that the Fire Department has adequate around-the-clock coverage capabilities over prolonged periods of time (e.g., weeks).

The teams should be made up of high-performing individuals who are selected by the Chiefs of Fire and EMS Operations. Each member of each team should be highly specialized in one specific function of ICS, but be able to carry out any other role within the ICS organization. These personnel would receive regular training, including scenario and tabletop training. They would continue to perform their regular functions at FDNY, but would be recalled when IMTs are activated to respond to a large, complex incident.

The effectiveness of highly trained individuals working in teams was evident on September 13, e.g., with the arrival of the U.S. Department of Forestry Southwest IMT, which assisted with the WTC rescue effort, and on the West Coast, where fire departments regularly deploy IMTs to manage the response to large forest fires, earthquakes and other major emergencies.

The FDNY ICS task force developed a specific proposal for the structure, roles and responsibilities for the IMTs. We recommend that FDNY create IMTs based on this proposal. We estimate that the one-time incremental cost to establish the two IMTs would be approximately \$500,000 to \$1 million with annual maintenance costs of approximately \$500,000.

#### 4) CREATE AND FULLY DEPLOY A FLEXIBLE RECALL PROCEDURE

Before September 11, the Department had not issued a recall of its personnel for more than 30 years. Firefighters and EMS personnel had not received much training or clear guidance on how to proceed in case of a recall.

We believe the Department should be able to efficiently mobilize all or part of its off-duty personnel in case of emergencies and increased threat levels. The recall process should enable the Department's operational leadership to mobilize specific, targeted capabilities, such as rescue or hazardous-materials units, and to recall large numbers of personnel in a simple, modular and orderly way.

An internal FDNY task force, with support from McKinsey, developed a set of detailed guidelines for the recall procedure. We recommend that the Department immediately take steps to finalize and deploy the recall policy consistent with these guidelines. We believe that once a recall procedure developed under these guidelines is fully deployed, the Department will rarely need to issue a full recall.

Below are the major aspects of the proposed recall guidelines.

¶ Create pre-defined recall packages. The Department should create multiple, pre-defined recall packages with different staffing levels and capabilities. These will form the building blocks necessary to tailor a recall to meet the needs of a specific situation. For example, different

recall packages could offer: manpower only, manpower with reserve apparatus, manpower and apparatus with special operations capabilities (e.g., hazardous-materials or rescue), rapid response teams, or incident management teams (IMTs). The packages should be designed to be self-contained, i.e., they should be organized so that, when a package is recalled, all necessary equipment and supporting personnel, such as logistics and planning, are mobilized. The Department should have the ability to issue a recall on a citywide basis or on a borough-by-borough basis. And it should be able to implement recall packages at different levels (e.g., different numbers of units of different types).

- ¶ Clearly define who can issue a recall. Only the Chief of Department or a specific designee (e.g., the Chief of Fire Operations or Chief of EMS Operations) at the FDOC should have the authority to issue a recall. Centralizing this authority ensures that citywide needs are considered (versus, for example, the needs of any specific incident or incidents). It also decreases the potential for confusion regarding the origin of the recall decision, who is being recalled, when and for what purposes.
- ¶ Create pre-established recall trigger points. The Chief of Department, or his designee, should be able to issue a recall at his discretion, or when specific trigger points are reached. Trigger points should be developed based on a number of variables, such as city coverage capabilities, identified threat levels and the need to proactively augment resources for pre-planned events such as VIP visits.
- Image: Enable FDOC to determine recall need and characteristics. The planning personnel at the Fire Department Operations Center should play a major role in how recalls are ordered and conducted. They should have the responsibility and the capabilities to determine whether a recall is required (e.g., instead of or in addition to mutual aid), which personnel will be recalled and how the recall will be put into action. To make these determinations, they should leverage pre-determined recall packages, tables that detail the composition of these packages and staffing matrices. These determinations will allow them to develop a specific recall recommendation to the Chief of Department or his designee. Once the Chief or his designee authorizes the recall, the FDOC planning personnel should initiate the appropriate communications to all parties, such as Operations, the Public Information Office and Fleet Services.
- ¶ Communicate recalls precisely and consistently. The Department should develop a standard recall message to be communicated to FDNY members, consisting of specific instructions on who is being recalled and where they should report. The Department should have redundant means of communicating recall messages accurately. These should include

internal methods, such as phone trees and pager messages, and external methods such as the use of news media.

- ¶ Create mobilization points. The Department should instruct and train FDNY personnel to report to regular, pre-specified locations during a recall. In addition, the FDOC should maintain a list of alternative "mobilization points" for recalled personnel to be used when appropriate. For example, if the transportation infrastructure is compromised in a way that prevents recalled personnel from responding to their regular location, FDOC should identify a mobilization point and send personnel there. This will allow the Department to facilitate transportation, track and control recalled personnel.
- Train for recalls. The Department should communicate the new recall procedures to FDNY members and conduct regular training so that all personnel understand the procedures thoroughly. This regular training is especially important for those involved in the recall decision process such as the Chief of Department, his designees and the FDOC personnel along with those responsible for communicating recalls to FDNY personnel. The Department should conduct formal staff performance evaluations following this training. In addition, the Department should conduct drills on full deployment of different recall packages periodically (e.g., once or twice a year).
- Image Series Should not allow off-duty personnel to respond along with on-duty units.

#### 5) DEVELOP MUTUAL AID AGREEMENTS FOR FIRE OPERATIONS

Mutual aid agreements allow emergency services agencies to utilize partnerships that augment their resource pools when necessary. The FDNY should develop a mutual aid policy for fire operations and sign agreements with other fire departments and agencies, allowing it to plan and operate joint responses to incidents that require additional resources beyond its own. It should also conduct joint training exercises with other agencies on deployment of mutual aid. Finally, it should ensure that its personnel (particularly FDOC personnel and chief officers) are aware of the different capabilities of local, state, and federal agencies and understand the processes to activate them.

Increasing the resource pool available to FDNY through mutual aid agreements and inter-agency training will materially enhance the Department's ability to mobilize a large amount of resources in a short period of time. Such a system will not only allow FDNY to make targeted and measured responses to a broader variety of incidents, but will improve the coverage available to the city on a sustainable basis with limited investment.

#### 5.1) Assess partner capabilities before signing agreements

Currently, local fire departments in New York State operate without close coordination and standardization.<sup>30</sup> Therefore, if the FDNY is to ensure that its mutual aid agreements are effective, it must first work with other departments and agencies to ensure that equipment and procedures interoperate. The first step in this process is for the FDNY and neighboring Departments to exchange information on their capabilities and procedures, such as resource availability, levels of training, special operations capabilities, command, control and communications procedures and interoperability of equipment and procedures with FDNY. This information will help FDNY determine how it should negotiate mutual aid agreements. For example, it will enable the FDNY to prioritize which departments would be the best initial candidates for such agreements.

#### 5.2) Develop and deploy mutual aid agreements

We recommend that the Department negotiate mutual aid agreements for fire operations consistent with the following guidelines:

- ¶ **Develop memorandums of understanding.** These agreements with other public safety agencies pre-establish mutual aid procedures and guidelines for ongoing working relationships. They should define the levels of support that each partner can expect. They should include:
  - A detailed outline of responsibilities for all parties, such as equipment to be carried, response time, and operational requirements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> This is not the case in several other states. In California, for example, the Governor's Office of Emergency Services ensures coordination among municipal and state agencies.

- A formalized mechanism for the communication of a mutual aid request and resulting response that incorporates standard language and specific instructions, such as units desired, time and place to respond to, and units responding.
- Standard terminology of units, equipment and capabilities to improve coordination and communication of units that would potentially work together.
- An agreement on the frequency and type of joint training to be pursued.
- Financial terms and conditions that guarantee parties are appropriately compensated (e.g., for overtime, equipment loss and damage).
- ¶ Maintain FDNY command and control. FDNY should develop procedures to ensure it has command and control of all mutual aid responders throughout the course of their deployment in response to incidents under FDNY's command.
  - FDNY should develop procedures to activate and communicate mutual aid requests to partners and train personnel in the procedures.
     FDOC planning personnel should have the responsibility and capability to decide on the amount and type of resources to be requested from mutual aid partners, using information on each partner's resource levels, capabilities, estimated response time, and degree of interoperability. The Chief of Department or his designee at the FDOC should be responsible for authorizing the request of mutual aid for Fire Operations and for authorizing the release of FDNY resources to provide mutual aid to other agencies.
  - FDNY should pre-define mobilization points in or around the city for responding mutual aid units, in order to establish initial command and control of those units. An FDNY chief or officer should meet mutual aid units at the mobilization point and serve as liaison to give them specific instructions.
  - While FDNY would maintain overall command of all units responding to incidents under its jurisdiction, the immediate tactical command of responding mutual aid units would be handled by the unit's immediate chain of command (e.g., unit officer or supervisor).
  - Only appropriately authenticated mutual aid units reporting to the pre-defined mobilization points should be allowed to participate in the incident response.

¶ **Conduct joint training.** FDNY should develop and conduct training drills with potential mutual aid partners. These drills must be built into the training cycle for FDNY units and conducted on a regular basis to increase the Department's understanding of mutual aid units' capabilities and increase the efficiency and coordination capabilities of FDNY and mutual aid units.

# 5.3) Seek help coordinating agreements

Establishing mutual aid agreements is likely to require a substantial commitment from the FDNY and its neighbors. We believe these agreements have great potential to significantly increase the pool of resources available to the Department on very short notice, thus improving the Department's preparedness. Their benefits more than justify the effort required to establish such agreements. However, as the number of mutual aid agreement grows, the Department will find it increasingly difficult to manage relationships with multiple agencies. Therefore, as it pursues mutual aid agreements, FDNY should seek to coordinate its Fire Operations mutual aid policies with the city Office of Emergency Management (OEM).

## 5.4) Participate in regional EMS mutual aid planning

EMS agencies deal with mutual aid policies differently than Fire Operations. FDNY'S EMS mutual aid policy is dictated by the New York Regional EMS Council, which creates a regional mutual aid plan and ensures coordination and standardization of procedures and equipment. The Department will take a leading role in the implementation and deployment of this plan.

We also recommend that the Department continue to implement the procedures established by the regional plan. And, we recommend that the Department develop, in cooperation with neighboring EMS agencies, a detailed, periodic interagency training program for regional EMS mutual aid.

# 6) MODIFY AND ENFORCE FIRE STAGING PROTOCOLS

FDNY should modify its current staging protocols to ensure that the incident commander can effectively maintain command and control of resources deployed at an incident as it escalates.

Below are the key aspects of our proposed staging protocol guidelines:

¶ Use staging on third alarm or greater. While the incident commander can use staging at his discretion at any time prior to a third alarm, staging areas must be used for all third alarm assignments and greater.

- Let incident commander determine staging location. The incident commander should use pre-identified factors to help him determine the location of the staging area(s). These factors might include: pre-planned, suggested staging areas, the effectiveness of unit response, unit ingress and egress routes, distance from the incident, safety of the location, location of responding resources, and proximity to other incidents. The FDOC should give the incident commander information on where responding units are most likely to be arriving from so that he can incorporate that information into the choice of staging location.
- **Assign staging chiefs.** A battalion chief should be assigned to control the staging area as his sole function. He should be responsible for maintaining personnel accountability at the staging site, command and control of the site and coordination and communication with the incident commander. If units arrive at the staging area before the designated staging chief, the first arriving officer should perform the staging coordination function until the designated chief officer relieves him.
- Inforce staging protocols. If staging protocols are to be effective, they must be adhered to at all levels by responding units. Discipline at the unit level must be maintained and enforced by the responding company officers, the battalion chief in charge of the staging area, the incident commander, and ultimately by the senior leadership of the Fire Department. To do this, the Department should:
  - Clearly assess, during training and post-incident evaluations, how well units and individuals adhered to staging procedures.
  - Develop and apply sanctions for personnel not adhering to procedures during training or on a daily basis.
  - Ensure that Dispatch and responding units adhere to communications protocols when information on designated staging areas is relayed to units.
  - Seek ways to leverage technology as a tool to help manage staging and enforce discipline. For instance, track the location of units assigned to staging areas, and enable chiefs in command posts to track which units have been assigned the incident area (either directly or after being released from a staging area).

#### 7) EXPAND HAZMAT CAP ABILITIES AND RE-EVALUATE OTHER SPECIAL OPERATIONS CAPABILITIES

The FDNY has just one hazardous materials unit (Hazmat Unit), which it committed to the World Trade Center on September 11. That day, the Department would have been unable to respond quickly and effectively to another incident that required advanced hazardous materials capabilities to assess and detect threats, rescue and evacuate civilians, and perform decontamination tasks.

Special operations units such as hazmat are likely to play crucial roles in the city's response to large and complex incidents, particularly those that result from terrorist acts. Such attacks could involve radiological, chemical, and biological agents, and/or multiple, simultaneous incidents, either on land or over water. Preparing for and responding to such attacks could require special operations capabilities well beyond those currently possessed by the FDNY.

We recommend that the FDNY expand its hazmat capabilities and re-evaluate its heavy rescue and marine operations capabilities. In addition, we believe that the city or state should create an inter-agency planning process that ensures all local, state and federal agencies likely to be involved in hazmat incidents respond cohesively and effectively.

#### 7.1) FDNY initiative

The FDNY's Operational Planning Unit <sup>31</sup> should lead the Department's effort to expand hazmat and re-evaluate heavy rescue and marine operations. It should analyze the costs and benefits of different hazmat expansion alternatives and develop a specific expansion proposal, including new funding requirements. Possible expansion alternatives include: increasing training and equipment of FDNY Squads, deploying a second hazmat unit similar to the current one, replacing the current unit with several smaller ones that could be stationed in different boroughs, or a combination of the above.

#### 7.2) Inter-agency initiative

The FDNY should participate in an inter-agency initiative with other city, state and federal agencies. The initiative should include all agencies likely to be involved in the prevention of, and the response to, incidents that require hazmat

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> The Planning and Management section of this report includes a series of additional recommendations for expansion of the Operational Planning Unit.

and special operations capabilities, such as the NYPD, the FBI, the Federal Emergency Management Agency, the U.S. Departments of Defense, Justice, and Energy, the Environmental Protection Agency, and the Coast Guard. The initiative should have these goals:

- ¶ Clearly define the processes, capabilities and responsibilities of all agencies that are likely to respond to incidents involving hazardous materials, heavy rescue or marine operations.
- ¶ Ensure that all such agencies understand each other's processes, capabilities and responsibilities, and that they possess the information and resources required to perform those responsibilities.

In order for the initiative to be truly effective and comprehensive, it must include a number of steps:

- ¶ Assessing different threats, their likely impact on the city and its citizens, and the effect of different prevention and response measures.
- ¶ Understanding the city's maximum level of tolerable risk for different types of hazmat attacks and incidents, or other attacks requiring a special operations response.
- ¶ Determining the right balance between investing in measures to prevent these attacks and to responding to them after the fact.
- ¶ Evaluating how well different city, state, and federal agencies could complement and/or extend the FDNY's special operations capabilities in responding to these attacks.
- ¶ Defining investments, processes, plans and policies to ensure that the city is adequately protected.

This initiative, if and when it is undertaken, would help determine FDNY's special operations capabilities. For example, it would define the type and scale of events the Department should be able to respond to. It would also define how long the Department would need to respond to such events alone before the deployment of additional special operations resources from other agencies.

# Improve planning and management

Better planning will enhance FDNY's preparedness by identifying and implementing the most effective methods of responding to events of all kinds, before those events occur. Senior staff chiefs and administrators will be able to establish Department-wide priorities and ensure that individuals are working together toward common goals. Better planning and management will also help the Department efficiently address necessary changes in its response systems, procedures, policies and skill sets. As a result, we recommend that the FDNY:

- 1) Enhance its planning and management processes.
- 2) Expand and reorganize its Operational Planning Unit.

#### 1) ENHANCE PLANNING AND MANAGEMENT PROCESSES

The key to effective planning is the creation of a formal Annual Plan, consisting of clear objectives, along with initiatives designed to meet those objectives. FDNY should enhance its planning by instituting a formal process to track the performance of the Department and its bureaus, create initiatives, revise them when necessary, track their execution and incorporate them into the Annual Plan. This process of continuous planning will:

- ¶ Enhance the ability of the Department's senior leaders to shape and manage the Department's readiness and efficiency.
- ¶ Improve coordination among FDNY bureaus.
- ¶ Increase the transparency of the objectives, roles, and responsibilities associated with each initiative to all parties involved.

We recommend that the Department form a Planning Oversight Committee (POC) to lead the planning process, supported by the existing Management Analysis and Planning (MAP) group. The POC should be comprised of the Fire Commissioner, Chief of Department, Chiefs of Fire and EMS Operations, and Deputy Commissioners of Administration, Management & Planning, Legal, and Intergovernmental Affairs.

The Planning Oversight Committee should be responsible for approving and overseeing the execution of FDNY's Annual Plan and evaluating, prioritizing and assigning funding for all new initiatives within that plan. It should also review the

status of the Plan throughout the year and discuss and approve amendments, including new or modified initiatives within individual FDNY bureaus, or across multiple bureaus. The POC should meet monthly to discuss the progress of ongoing initiatives, address any roadblocks in the way of major initiatives, and assess the overall performance of the Department and its bureaus. In addition, the POC should hold quarterly meetings to discuss funding for new Department initiatives, and to conduct a comprehensive progress review of all major initiatives and overall Department performance.

The MAP group, which currently prepares reports (e.g., Mayor's Management Report), analyzes statistics and coordinates initiatives, should support this new planning and management process. The MAP group will probably have to be expanded with additional personnel to perform its new responsibilities. Below, we describe our recommendations for how the POC and the MAP group should work together to: 1) prepare the Annual Plan, 2) track the progress of all FDNY initiatives and 3) approve new initiatives throughout the year.

## 1.1) Preparing the Annual Plan

The job of coordinating the creation of the Annual Plan should fall to the MAP Group. At the start of each planning cycle, each FDNY bureau should submit the following to MAP:

- The bureau's year-end objectives, such as specific, measurable improvements in day-to-day operations, enhancement of preparedness to respond to specific types of emergencies, completion of ongoing initiatives and change programs. Each bureau should also submit in writing specific, measurable performance objectives (including a budget) for the next year, whether or not they require approval of any initiative by the POC.
- A comprehensive list of internal bureau initiatives (new and ongoing) in support of achieving these objectives. Each initiative should include a written discussion of how it supports the objectives of the bureau and the Department, how the bureau and/or the Department would benefit from the initiative, and how the impact of each initiative would be evaluated. Each initiative should have a budget and a timeline (past and future) with specific milestones.
- **A list of ongoing cross-bureau initiatives** in which the particular bureau is involved. This list should describe the commitment the bureau has made to support each initiative and how each initiative would help the bureau achieve its objectives.
- **A discussion of the bureau's overall performance** over the preceding 12 months. This should include how well the bureau has performed against specific metrics and milestones agreed on during the previous planning cycle, as well as a comparison between the budget for each initiative undertaken by the bureau and actual expenditures.
- A set of quarterly milestones over the next calendar year for each internal bureau initiative (ongoing and new). These milestones should be expressed in unambiguous metrics (e.g., overtime, accidents, response time) or in terms of clear achievements for each initiative (e.g., complete testing/certification of equipment, a pilot program in progress, a training program designed and ready to be deployed). The MAP group should track the progress of each bureau to meet these milestones.

The MAP group should compile and synthesize the information received from each bureau, along with its own information on the status of cross-bureau initiatives. In addition, the MAP Group should develop an independent perspective on the performance of different bureaus across multiple dimensions, based on pre-defined metrics it should track throughout the year. It should also develop a list of improvement needs and potential future initiatives for discussion by the POC.

The MAP group should consolidate these pieces into a single document that would be presented to the POC. This document should discuss the "State of the Department" and the progress made on an initiative -by-initiative, bureau-bybureau basis since the last planning cycle. For large multi-year initiatives, the document should review that portion of the initiative that was to be implemented during that particular year. Finally, the document should list all new initiatives the MAP group believes should be launched over the coming year.

The Planning Oversight Committee should use this document to perform a number of tasks:

- ¶ Create and prioritize new initiatives.
- ¶ Resolve conflicts.
- ¶ Ensure that those working on initiatives are accountable to meet their key milestones.
- ¶ Agree upon key performance targets for each bureau in the Department.
- ¶ Develop a proposed Annual Plan for approval by the Chief of Department and the Commissioner.

Once approved, a summary of the plan should be made accessible to all relevant parties. Bureau initiatives should be prioritized and approved (or disapproved) by the POC based on an evaluation of risks, costs and benefits, and priority status visà-vis other initiatives in the Department.

#### 1.2) Tracking progress of ongoing FDNY initiatives

Once each quarter, every bureau should provide the MAP group with a status report on all ongoing internal bureau initiatives, and the performance of the bureau according to pre-determined metrics. The MAP group should keep similar metrics for all cross-bureau initiatives. The MAP group should then create a quarterly report for the Planning Oversight Committee on the progress of every major initiative underway.

The POC should consider the issues in the MAP group's report at a quarterly meeting. The MAP group should document all decisions taken by the POC at this meeting, and work to ensure that those decisions are carried out. Also, following the quarterly meeting, each member of the POC should meet with subordinates to review the status (e.g., performance metrics, timing, issues) of key initiatives under his/her supervision.

#### 1.3) Approving new initiatives throughout the year

In addition to the annual and quarterly planning processes, both the Planning Oversight Committee and the MAP group should be involved in an ongoing process to evaluate and approve new initiatives. This process would have five major steps:

- ¶ Articulate problems or needs. Each bureau head wishing to undertake an initiative articulates the problem or need to be addressed, in a preliminary initiative form. If the implementation or impact of the initiative has substantial dependencies on other bureaus, or if funding is needed from outside the primary bureau, the initiative continues in this process, otherwise it is handled by the bureau internally.
- ¶ **Define proposed initiatives.** The MAP group works with bureaus to appoint working committees for each proposed initiative (including a working committee leader) with appropriate representation from all

bureaus involved.<sup>32</sup> It is the MAP group's responsibility to prioritize the formation of these working committees. The committees define the proposed initiative in more detail (e.g., people involved, benefits, metrics, cost estimate, implementation plan, timing, deliverables, and resource needs and commitments from different bureaus).

- ¶ **Prepare proposals to the POC.** The MAP Group should have the ability and discretion to ensure that appropriately detailed information on proposed initiatives is provided in writing before they are brought to the POC (e.g., a clear and concrete articulation of their benefits, costs, resource requirements, discussion of their urgency, and a detailed implementation plan).
- **Obtain approvals from the POC.** The MAP group schedules a discussion of completed proposals at the next available monthly Planning Oversight Committee meeting. There the POC makes the final go, no-go decision and funding is assigned. Decisions that require an increase in FDNY funding should be made quarterly to coincide with the New York City budget process
- ¶ Add initiatives to the Annual Plan. The new initiatives approved by the POC are added to the Annual Plan and the MAP group tracks their progress. The working committee is responsible for implementing the initiatives and the Planning Oversight Committee reviews the status of each initiative and ensures it is completed.

#### 2) EXPAND AND REORGANIZE OPERATIONAL PLANNING UNIT

The FDNY Operational Planning Unit currently creates and maintains the Department's standard operating procedures, schedules resources for specific tasks, coordinates special events, and maintains the FDNY relationship with the city Office of Emergency Management (OEM). We recommend that its roles be expanded to include risk assessment, bureau strategy, and management of technical information for Fire and EMS Operations.

To accomplish this, the Operational Planning Unit should be expanded and re-organized into five Sections: Risk Assessment & Operational Strategy, Policies & Plans, Technical, Resources, and Special Events & Major Operations. The unit should be managed by a Chief of Planning and an Assistant Chief of Planning,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> In the case of technology related initiatives, the working committee will be a new Technology Steering Committee, discussed in the Communications and Technology section of this report.

who should also be responsible for maintaining inter-agency relationships at the operational level, overseeing the planning staff at the Fire Department Operations Center and participating in after-incident critiques.

The Operational Planning Unit's new responsibilities should include: 1) conducting a comprehensive risk assessment of potential hazards to various city locations; 2) developing and maintaining an FDNY All-Hazards Emergency Response Plan; 3) expanding technical capabilities; and 4) improving inter-agency coordination. It should also continue to perform existing operational support functions.

#### 2.1) Conduct a comprehensive risk assessment

The Risk Assessment & Operational Strategy Section of the Operational Planning Unit should assist Fire and EMS Operations in developing their quarterly status reports and their portion of the Annual Plan. It should also conduct a comprehensive, citywide risk assessment to find and prioritize potential hazards to various city locations.

Part of the risk assessment includes developing an FDNY risk database. This database should include information on hazards that are unique to specific locations, such as the presence of chemicals or radioactive materials. It should also include threats and vulnerabilities such as an increased risk of explosion, a large daytime population, or an increased threat of attack. The Risk Assessment & Operational Strategy Section should define the database fields and collect, document, and update data for the risk database. It should also disseminate it to all relevant and authorized parties within the Department.

The risk database will provide crucial input to the Risk Assessment & Operational Strategy Section as it prioritizes the hazard or threat levels at different locations. In turn, this prioritization effort will support the Department in developing location-specific pre-plans and event-specific annexes that will support FDNY responders at particularly high-risk locations. These pre-plans may include pre-defined staging areas and information on the best means of egress from the locations. In addition, the prioritization effort will help the Department define the type, frequency, and location of training exercises.

Other government agencies may also possess or create a broader, citywide risk database. However, this database may not immediately be made available to the Department. Until it is made available, the Risk Assessment & Operational Strategy Section should seek information on risks and hazards from other local, state and federal agencies for inclusion in the FDNY risk database. These

agencies might include the NYPD, the State Office for Public Security, and the U.S. Department of Energy.

In addition, it should work with the FDNY field divisions to ensure that the information in the CIDS system on hazards present at each location (e.g., vulnerabilities in building design) and standard operating procedures are up to date.

Ideally, the FDNY risk and hazard assessment and analyses should be conducted in close coordination with any citywide risk assessment to ensure that response plans, resources and priorities are aligned and consistent.

## 2.2) Develop and maintain an FDNY All-Hazards Emergency Response Plan

The Policies & Plans Section should continue to update FDNY Standard Operating Procedures and policies, but its immediate focus should be developing an FDNY All-Hazards Emergency Response Plan, including emergency-specific annexes on matters such as terrorism and chemical and biological attacks.

This plan should be based on existing emergency response plan templates from the Federal Emergency Management Agency and other emergency management organizations. It should include large-incident responsibilities organized by ICS functions, instructions for activation of the Fire Department Operations Center, instructions for use of all communication channels, contingency plans for FDNY Headquarters and firehouses, and detailed steps for making any changes or updates to the plan. The plan should be updated regularly based on feedback gained from tabletop exercises, full-scale drills, and actual events.

The Operational Planning Unit should ensure that other parts of the Department (e.g., Special Operations, Communications) have input into the creation of the All-Hazards plan.

#### 2.3) Expand technical capabilities

A technical specialist should be designated to create a new Technical Section. This person should be dedicated to managing information to create maps, organizational charts, and databases to support the Operational Planning Unit.

#### **2.4**) Lead inter-agency coordination at the operational level

The Chief of Planning and the Assistant Chief of Planning should focus much of their time on representing FDNY in inter-agency coordination matters. They should establish ties with federal, state and local emergency management agencies to promote exchange of critical information, and ensure common command and control structures and terminology are used in plans and procedures.

They should represent the FDNY on emergency response or terrorism-related committees and establish ties with other fire departments and emergency services across the country to exchange information. In addition, they should seek to coordinate the development of plans and procedures (e.g., the FDNY All-Hazards Plan and its annexes) with other agencies such as the city's OEM and the NYPD.

#### 2.5) Continue to perform existing operational support functions

The Resources Section and the Special Events & Major Operations Section of the Operational Planning Unit should continue to operate much as they do today. The Resources Section should continue to manage response capabilities (e.g., determining which units are out of service) and ambulance deployment, with the assistance of the MAP group. The Special Events & Major Operations Section should continue to develop plans for special events and work with other agencies to coordinate activities (e.g., drills and exercises).

# Improve communications and technology capabilities

Firefighters and EMS personnel were hindered in their response on September 11 by multiple failures of communications systems and processes and technology limitations. We recommend that the FDNY proceed simultaneously on two tracks to answer these challenges:

- 1) Revamp the management process it uses to evaluate, acquire and deploy communications systems and protocols and technology.
- 2) Immediately address urgent needs in its technology infrastructure, processes and protocols.

#### 1) REVAMP THE COMMUNICATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT PROCESS

Currently, the FDNY lacks an effective, well-established process to manage the progress of technology initiatives involving multiple Department bureaus. It also lacks the ability to ensure that these bureaus exchange information effectively. These shortcomings pose perhaps the largest hindrance to the Department's ability to effectively address some long-standing communications and technology problems.

The key to facilitating good working relationships across bureaus and establishing effective management controls is the creation of a cross-functional, standing Technology Steering Committee (TSC) responsible for managing all technology and communications initiatives within the Department. The TSC should also provide to the MAP group, and the Planning Oversight Committee,<sup>33</sup> on a quarterly basis, up-to-date information on the initiatives' progress, impact and major obstacles.

The TSC should be comprised of one senior representative from each of the following bureaus and groups: Fire Operations, EMS Operations, Technology, Communications, and Administration. It should be led by an appointee of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> The TSC will be the working committee for all technology related initiatives within the Department. (See planning recommendations section).

Commissioner and the Chief of Department. In addition, a technology-specific, project management group of three people should be created to support the TSC in managing these multiple initiatives.

The TSC's responsibilities can be broken down into two broad areas:

- ¶ Leading development of a long-term FDNY Technology Plan that includes technology initiatives.
- ¶ Managing the implementation of these initiatives using a standardized process.

#### 1.1) Lead the development of a long-term Technology Plan

The TSC should be responsible for leading development of the Department's forward-looking Technology Plan and ensuring that all specific technology initiatives included in that plan support the operational requirements of the Department. The plan should cover a 5-year period and should be submitted via the MAP Group to the Planning Oversight Committee for incorporation into the Department's overall Plan. Specific steps in developing this plan include:

- **Assess and document the needs** of the Fire Department primarily those of Fire and EMS Operations – that would be addressed by technology initiatives. Those defining these needs and initiatives should not feel constrained by what they perceive as technologically possible. They should let the needs drive the solutions. Once this is done, the needs can be compared to current technology capabilities to determine any gaps that must be addressed.
- ¶ Act as a centralized clearinghouse for internally generated ideas for technology initiatives, aggregating these ideas and including appropriate ones in the Technology Plan. This should be done by proactively seeking out Department members to get their needs and suggestions.
- ¶ **Define the Department's technology strategy**, which should be aligned with the operational needs and financial constraints of the Department, and prioritize the identified technology initiatives in accordance with that strategy. Document the strategy in the formal 5-year Technology Plan.
- ¶ Annually develop and describe in detail those portions of the Technology Plan that should be undertaken in the coming 12 months. Determine the key milestones, deliverables, responsibilities, and budget for that one-year period.

#### 1.2) Manage implementation of initiatives using a standardized process

The TSC will be responsible for coordinating staffing of teams, along with managing and tracking the progress of all technology initiatives in the Department. Bureaus that are involved in evaluation, acquisition and deployment of initiatives will use TSC as a mechanism to help them agree upon their specific responsibilities, milestones, deliverables and resource commitments. TSC will ensure that the responsibilities and commitments of individuals and bureaus are documented for all parties, explained to them and understood by them.

TSC should standardize the process for managing technology initiatives in the Department. This will help ensure the initiatives can be successfully developed, tracked and pushed toward completion in an efficient and thorough manner. We recommend the following process that can be used for any initiative:

- ¶ **Describe needs to be addressed in detail.** The first step in developing an initiative is identifying the specific needs it will address. TSC should ensure that those undertaking a technology initiative perform this task.
- **Evaluate potential solutions.** Once these details are developed, TSC should work with appropriate bureaus to evaluate potential technology solutions through the issuance of RFIs and RFPs. As part of this process, TSC should ensure that input from all relevant bureaus is collected, documented and unambiguously articulated in the RFIs and RFPs. For instance, TSC could have bureaus fill out structured survey forms that allow them to easily offer this input. As RFIs and RFPs are developed, TSC should make sure that appropriate criteria are developed to evaluate the proposals resulting from them, with input from all relevant bureaus.
- ¶ Choose and test solutions. After all responses to RFIs/RFPs are fully evaluated, TSC should be closely involved in the process of deciding which solutions should be acquired or evaluated further. TSC should also put in place a structured process for conducting tests and pilots, including test/pilot planning, development of testing protocols, documentation and rollout.
- ¶ **Train personnel.** TSC should coordinate the design and implementation of training programs and procedures to support the deployment of new technology issued to FDNY personnel. TSC should ensure that bureaus commit adequate resources for training, that they create training timetables, materials, and a quality control process for all training programs.
- ¶ **Deploy solutions.** TSC should establish and document deployment plans for newly acquired solutions after testing and training has been completed. Deployment plans should include guidelines, checklists and

feedback forms. TSC should manage the deployment and provide a mechanism for collecting feedback and refining the use of the technology.

Throughout the implementation process, the TSC should provide periodic (e.g., monthly) updates to the MAP group, the Operational Planning Unit and the Planning Oversight Committee describing technology milestones achieved, the progress of ongoing initiatives (including deliverables by each bureau and individual) and any specific roadblocks that need resolution.

In addition, the TSC should develop and maintain relationships with external parties connected to technology initiatives (e.g., National Institute of Standards and Technology and the NYC Department of Information Technology and Telecommunications). It should participate in externally sponsored technology events such as symposiums and conferences, and should reach out to other fire departments and emergency services agencies to exchange information.

#### 2) IMMEDIATELY ADDRESS URGENT NEEDS

At the same time the Department revamps the process for deploying and managing new technologies, we believe it must address a number of current needs right away. These fall into four broad areas:

- 1) Improve communications capabilities.
- 2) Improve the Department's ability to receive and disseminate critical incident information.
- 3) Give chief officers at incident scenes better ways to manage information and track personnel.
- 4) Improve EMS Operations' ability to track patients during incidents.

#### 2.1) Improve communications capabilities

Fire and EMS personnel have experienced a variety of significant communications problems: the portable radios used in the World Trade Center response lacked more advanced features available in the marketplace; FDNY personnel often cannot communicate reliably in high-rise buildings, subways and tunnels; and EMS personnel face excess radio traffic due, in part, to the fact that two communications channels operate on the same frequency and personnel do not adhere strictly to communications protocols. The following recommendations address these issues.

**2.1.1) Complete testing of UHF portable radios.** The Department purchased new UHF portable radios in 1999, but has not deployed them. An unsuccessful deployment attempt occurred in early 2001.

While the Department still must evaluate important aspects of the performance of these new radios, they do have several features that could give them significant advantages over the currently deployed VHF portable radios. They support a larger number of channels, providing an opportunity to fit Fire, EMS and interagency channels, including NYPD channels, on the same radio. Their signals usually reach further inside structures, and they can be used in conjunction with the new Police Radio System now being deployed for the subways. All these features suggest that deployment of these radios could improve the communications capabilities of the FDNY, but only if they pass rigorous testing and evaluation.

We recommend that the Department continue to accelerate the testing and evaluation of the new radios. If the radios provide improved quality and reliability, the Department should deploy them. This will require the following six steps:

- ¶ Finalize the codification of FDNY operational communications needs and the related technology features of these radios. For example, decide which of the following two features is more important: increasing the power output of transmissions over the command channel vs. the corresponding decrease in the radio's battery life.
- ¶ Establish a detailed testing procedure and a comprehensive testing plan to determine if the radios meet FDNY's operational needs better than the current radios, without compromising personnel safety. The testing plan should ensure proper, rigorous documentation of the results of the tests.
- ¶ Based on the test results, decide whether to deploy the radios.
- ¶ If the radios fail the tests, seek alternative solutions, including issuing a new RFP. If they pass, update communications protocols and procedures as necessary to effectively deploy them.
- ¶ If the radios are deployed, develop and implement a comprehensive training plan that ensures FDNY personnel are fully aware of the features of the radios and know how to use them effectively.
- ¶ Deploy the radios into the field with appropriate performance tracking and feedback mechanisms.

We estimate that the accelerated testing and (potential) deployment of the new UHF radios throughout FDNY should not require additional external funding and could be completed within four months.

**2.1.2) Improve communication capabilities in high-rises** There are approximately 2,000 high-rise buildings<sup>34</sup> in New York City today. Field experience suggests that FDNY personnel can communicate reliably in just a fraction of these buildings.<sup>35</sup> To address this shortcoming, the FDNY should immediately evaluate, acquire and deploy equipment, together with the associated procedures and personnel training.

High-rise communications gaps can be addressed with the deployment of repeating infrastructure that receives, amplifies and retransmits radio communication signals to improve coverage. Repeaters that are portable, mobile (e.g., truck-mounted), or air-based (e.g., on a deployable balloon) may help mitigate in-building communications difficulties, but do not provide full coverage for high-rises. Stationary repeating infrastructure can support reliable communications in most cases if it is designed, installed and maintained properly. This kind of infrastructure can be installed inside or outside a building. We propose the Department pursue all of these options, but do it along two parallel and complementary paths.

- **Test and deploy portable, mobile and air-based repeaters.** FDNY should complete rigorous tests with portable, mobile, and air-based repeaters to develop and document guidelines for optimal use of this equipment (e.g., where to place the equipment for best coverage, which combinations of equipment types are most effective). FDNY should also develop an understanding of the limitations of this equipment. Once guidelines for optimal use of it are established, the Department should acquire appropriate equipment, train personnel to use it, and deploy it. We believe that deployment of portable or mobile repeaters by FDNY would cost approximately \$1 million to \$2 million<sup>36</sup> and could be completed within six months.
- **Pursue stationary communications infrastructure.** In addition to accelerating deployment of portable, mobile and/or air-based repeaters,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> High-rise buildings are defined here as all buildings seven stories and higher. Our recommendations for high-rise buildings should also be applied to other types of buildings such as large malls, hospitals, and jails. Shorter buildings with substantial underground areas should be treated similarly to high rises since FDNY communications in underground environments are also inadequate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Reliable in-building communications means clear point-to-point communications in nearly 100 percent of the building, even in the case of building power loss, fire, or partial destruction. The Department does not have a comprehensive view of how its radios perform in different kinds of buildings and, hence, does not have an exact estimate of the number of buildings where its personnel can communicate reliably. There is some anecdotal evidence suggesting that firefighters and officers would not be able to communicate effectively and reliably in most high-rises in the city.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Estimate based on this formula: three repeaters (two portable and one mobile) for each of the Department's nine divisions

the Department must foster the deployment of stationary repeaters that will ensure that FDNY personnel and NYC's other first responders can communicate reliably in high-rise and other large buildings. Therefore, as the second path to effective high-rise communications, we recommend that the FDNY take three simultaneous steps.

- Step 1: Require high-rises to support first-responder communications. FDNY should develop and seek adoption of changes in the city building code requiring that all NYC high-rise and other large buildings, existing and new, support first-responder communications needs. The code should not mandate a specific technology or solution, but should require that minimum performance standards for communications are met. One possible solution could be installation of fixed, building-specific repeaters. The city should consider establishing a subsidy system to give incentives to owners of existing buildings to expedite compliance with the new building code. Such subsidies should be structured to reward speed of deploying equipment and cost-effectiveness. We estimate that deployment of this infrastructure for all high-rises in the city would cost approximately \$150 million to \$250 million<sup>37</sup> and could be implemented within three years.
- Step 2: Evaluate the deployment of additional city-owned infrastructure. It is possible that the most cost-effective way to ensure in-building high-rise radio coverage requires a mix of solutions. An alternative or complementary solution to building-specific solutions might be a citywide radio infrastructure that would be installed, owned and operated by the city or one of its agencies. Therefore, we recommend that FDNY develop and issue an RFI/RFP for building such an infrastructure. The RFI/RFP should be written so that the city may determine the capabilities and performance of this infrastructure, along with the costs to deploy and operate it, and the likely time necessary for deployment. The RFI/RFP should also allow for the possibility of purchasing new end-user radios,<sup>38</sup> including radios using different technologies and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Estimate based on solution for NYC high-rise buildings above seven stories at the cost of \$0.30-\$0.60 per square foot.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> It could be the case that deploying citywide infrastructure and replacing all FDNY portable radios is more effective than retaining the current radios (or the UHF radios currently under testing). The Department should seek to understand the costs and benefits of both alternatives: deploying infrastructure compatible with its VHF or UHF radios and deploying infrastructure that would require replacement of all portable radios.

standards than the VHF and UHF radios currently owned by the FDNY.

• Step 3: Seek ways to leverage the NYPD's infrastructure to meet FDNY's needs. The FDNY should work together with the NYPD to explore whether and how the citywide communications networking infrastructure of the Police Department can be leveraged to support all or some of FDNY's communications needs. For example, the RFI/RFP mentioned above should determine whether a common NYPD and FDNY communications infrastructure would be more effective for the city, rather than two separate police and fire networks.<sup>39</sup> The FDNY should work with the NYPD to understand which facilities and assets (e.g., sites, towers, transport capacity, and power equipment) currently owned or operated by the NYPD can be easily shared with the FDNY in ways that would benefit both Departments – should the FDNY or the city decide to deploy additional network capacity.

**2.1.3) Improve communications in the subways.** Department personnel also have difficulty communicating via radio in subways. Portable repeaters could provide a limited, interim solution. However, firefighter and EMS communications in the system could be greatly improved with the completion of the Police Radio System (PRS) project, which is managed and funded by the Metropolitan Transportation Authority. This project enables two-way voice radio communication throughout the subway via UHF radios. The project has already covered a small portion of the subway, but important portions of the system will not be finished for at least 12 months and the entire project is not scheduled for completion until December 2004. FDNY preparedness would clearly benefit from earlier completion.

In order for FDNY to use the PRS system, it would have to replace its current VHF portable radios with UHF radios such as those that are now being tested. If this replacement takes place and if the Department elects to use the PRS system, it should have a deployment plan in place. As certain subway areas become operational, this deployment plan should provide for testing the new infrastructure to ensure its adequacy for FDNY use. The plan should also provide for development of procedures to communicate in upgraded subway areas and training of personnel to communicate effectively in the subway.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> While total cost of ownership is, of course, an important element to evaluate whether or not one or two networks are more effective, redundancy, reliability, and the ability of a common network to meet the different operational needs of both Departments are also important. It is possible that the optimal solution is neither two separate networks nor a single one, but two networks that share multiple elements.

**2.1.4) Improve communication in tunnels.** The tunnels pose a different problem. FDNY units currently cannot communicate with the Dispatch center by voice or by Mobile Data Terminal as they pass through many of them. FDNY should expeditiously implement a satisfactory communication solution for voice and data communications in tunnels. Such a solution should provide virtually ubiquitous coverage throughout the tunnel – both between units and Dispatch and point-to-point (handie talkie) communications within the tunnels. This solution should also be redundant in case of a major impact on the tunnel (e.g., partial destruction, power loss).

For the four major auto tunnels (Battery, Holland, Lincoln and Midtown), the Department should approach the MTA and the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey to coordinate the evaluation, acquisition, deployment, and maintenance of communications options available to ensure reliable communications in the tunnels. If a tunnel's oversight agency lacks resources to implement such solutions, FDNY should seek to facilitate the technology acquisition and implementation processes, while closely coordinating all steps with that agency.

Before solutions are implemented, FDNY should develop a deployment plan that involves testing, updating relevant protocols and procedures, and personnel training.

The Department estimates that installing stationary solutions in the four major tunnels would cost about \$6 million<sup>40</sup> and could be implemented within 12 months.

**2.1.5) Determine the most effective EMS radio channel deployment.** One of the issues highlighted on September 11 was the potential for congestion on the EMS command channel, which hindered the EMS leadership's ability to conduct effective radio communication. This situation was due to three factors: 1) the overlapping frequencies between the command and citywide channels that result in all citywide traffic also being heard on the command channel; 2) a breakdown in radio communications protocols; and 3) the increased radio traffic due to the size and complexity of the response.

The Technology Steering Committee should establish the criteria and conduct a detailed evaluation with EMS Operations to determine EMS radio channel needs. One major question for this evaluation is whether to deploy a separate, dedicated command channel and/or an additional citywide channel to support multiple casualty incidents. Deployment of additional radio channels would require a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Estimate based on proprietary solution for FDNY in four major tunnels, including dedicated radiax cable, necessary radio/electronic and connectivity equipment, and construction of equipment rooms.

comprehensive implementation program, including a new radio configuration (e.g., adding the additional channel), an update of protocols and procedures, testing, training, and a field deployment plan.

In addition to re-evaluating its radio channel needs, EMS should place a major emphasis on enforcing radio discipline and should also explore alternatives for leveraging its existing Mobile Data Terminals (MDTs) to minimize radio traffic congestion.

## **2.2)** Improve the Department's ability to receive and disseminate critical incident information

The second set of FDNY's urgent communications needs involves how it receives critical information about an emergency incident and then disseminates that information to the appropriate personnel. The events of September 11 highlighted the importance of this information sharing within FDNY and among the city's other public safety agencies. The FDNY has already taken an important step by working with the NYPD on protocols to put an FDNY chief officer in a police helicopter when the FDNY feels it would be helpful to manage incidents. The two departments are also exchanging liaison officers and conducting regular meetings of senior NYPD and FDNY personnel. However, more needs to be done. The FDNY should focus its immediate attention on improving information flows in three key areas: 1) receiving aerial surveillance information such as video and audio feeds, from NYPD and media helicopters, 2) streamlining information flows within EMS Dispatch; and 3) ensuring that the FDOC can reliably communicate with other responding agencies.

(While these steps would bring substantial benefits to the FDNY, resolution of the fundamental issues related to information flow among agencies requires an enhanced approach to inter-agency coordination. Part III of this report discusses these coordination issues in greater detail.)

**2.2.1) Receiving aerial surveillance.** FDNY should seek the ability to receive audio and video feeds from NYPD and media helicopters. These would be made available to the Incident Commander (in the Mobile Command Center, Field Communication Units or elsewhere) and the Fire Department Operations Center (FDOC). This would require formal agreements with the NYPD and local media companies. These agreements should include voice and data communications links between the helicopters and the FDNY. For instance, the helicopter radios might be equipped with channels that allow the FDNY incident commander to request that the pilot offer a specific aerial perspective.

Once such agreements are finalized, FDNY should acquire necessary receiving equipment, update relevant protocols and procedures, and develop a

comprehensive joint training plan that ensures all parties involved know how to work together effectively and that FDNY's chiefs are fully aware of new information flow capabilities available to them, and know how and when to use them effectively. Throughout this process, FDNY should seek input from other fire departments that have already deployed such capabilities in coordination with other agencies.

#### 2.2.2) Streamlining information flows in the EMS Dispatch center.

Another issue highlighted by September 11 was the fact that the current organization of EMS Dispatch impedes operators from effectively handling unusually large amounts of information that are likely to emerge from large incidents. Currently, operators have multiple responsibilities, so that when an incident reaches a certain size, the massive flow of information overwhelms them. Therefore, they are not able to synthesize and disseminate information effectively. In addition, operators work in separate areas of the EMS Dispatch Center with little or no ability to integrate information they receive from different sources.

The FDNY is now re-evaluating the organization of EMS Dispatch. It is working on a pilot program that will test a new configuration for EMS Dispatch, similar to the model used by Fire Dispatch. This will help resolve the question of whether EMS operators should continue to perform multiple tasks or should focus on specific, functionally defined tasks.

**2.2.3) Communicating with other agencies.** The FDNY needs to ensure that it can effectively and rapidly communicate with other agencies, such as the NYPD, over the radio and over existing data networks. For instance, the FDNY should ensure that SPRINT data messages sent between NYPD and EMS are instantaneously copied to the Fire Department Operations Center as a backstop. The FDOC should also monitor NYPD radio communications on key channels.

## **2.3**) Give chief officers at incident scenes better ways to manage information and track personnel

The FDNY's third group of urgent technology need involves giving chief officers the ability to quickly and reliably locate personnel at any point in time, and improving the functionality and flexibility of the Department's command boards.

It is important for FDNY leadership to know whether an FDNY member is on duty and whether he/she is deployed to a certain incident. Ideally senior FDNY chiefs should also be able to know where this member is located throughout the incident area. There are two steps that, if taken immediately, could allow the Department to materially improve its personnel tracking capabilities. **2.3.1) Ensure discipline on the company level**. Beyond addressing discipline issues related to staging and recall, FDNY should take steps immediately to ensure that officers enter reliable information into on-duty databases and riding lists, and that names on riding lists always correspond to the people riding the apparatus. In addition, the Department should explore alternatives to make this entry process more efficient and simple by setting up easy-to-use software in firehouse PCs. The Technology Steering Committee should also evaluate adding new capabilities to Mobile Data Terminals (MDTs) that would allow Fire personnel to log in and log off from their apparatus.

#### 2.3.2) Evaluate and, if appropriate, deploy electronic command boards.

The events of September 11 highlighted the need for FDNY to replicate and store up-to-date deployment information. This might be done by replacing the Department's magnetic command boards with electronic boards equipped with wireless transmission equipment. However, it is unclear whether currently available wireless technology and infrastructure is reliable and robust enough for use by the Department. For instance, it is unknown if the infrastructure would continue to operate properly during most major incidents and how well it would operate from inside high-rise buildings and other structures.

Nonetheless, portable PC-based electronic command boards have much greater functionality than magnetic boards. These boards could help communications coordinators and operations chiefs with their tracking, communications and tactical coordination tasks. For example, PC-based boards can store and display maps and multiple building plans. This could enable chiefs to look at structural and electrical characteristics of high-rises and zoom into specific floors or building areas. PC-based boards could also store detailed hazard lists and FDNY procedures.

The TSC should coordinate development of an RFP for electronic command boards. It should evaluate the boards' functionality separately from the capabilities and costs of backing up and updating deployment information through wireless connections.

As with all other technologies, if the Department decides to acquire electronic command boards, it should update relevant protocols and procedures and develop a comprehensive training plan that ensures that the chiefs are fully aware of the features of the boards and know how to use them effectively.

Our estimates show that implementation of electronic command boards throughout FDNY would cost approximately \$500,000 to \$1 million.<sup>41</sup>

## **2.4) Improve EMS's capability to track patients during large-scale incidents**

This is the fourth area of urgent communications and technology needs. The events of September 11 highlighted the need for EMS Operations to have a flexible patient-tracking process that can aggregate, verify, and disseminate patient-tracking information during large-scale incidents. There are several technology solutions that could help automate the process of tracking patients and accurately capture patient information. EMS Operations should work with the Technology Steering Committee to evaluate the deployment of such a technology and the associated processes and infrastructure.

If the Department decides to change its patient tracking process, it should coordinate this work with other medical care providers in the region, such as hospitals and private ambulance services. This new tracking system should be formalized and become part of an official agreement among the relevant entities, including voluntary and community-based ambulance operators and hospitals, with each having clear functions and responsibilities. Once such an agreement is established, the TSC and EMS Operations should develop detailed internal protocols and procedures for patient tracking.

We estimate the total cost of enabling EMS to track patients more accurately is \$2 million to \$4 million.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Estimate based on one command board per battalion (including cost of software installation and provisioning of initial wireless connectivity).

# Enhance the system to provide support services to families and members

FDNY's support services to families and members include notifying specified emergency contacts of a Department member who is injured, killed or missing on duty, and providing counseling services to affected families and other Department members. These are important priorities for the Department. Traditionally, the FDNY support infrastructure was established to function in incidents with few casualties. This system was sufficient before September 11. The events of that day created a need for family and member support services vastly greater than the capabilities of the existing system. As a result, we recommend that the Department establish a flexible infrastructure and process that enables it to provide these services efficiently and reliably should such a large-scale need ever arise again.

The foundation of this new system will be a Support Services Committee that will create and manage the new system. The committee should be a permanent, cross-functional group. It should be comprised of one senior representative from each of the following FDNY bureaus and groups: Fire Operations, EMS Operations, Bureau of Health Services (Counseling), Family Assistance, Personnel, the MAP Group, and Technology. An appointee of the Commissioner and the Chief of Department should lead it.

The committee would be responsible for creating and maintaining the necessary infrastructure, including up-to-date emergency contact names for all FDNY personnel, lists of peer counselors, and information on specialized service providers that could be activated by the Department in different scenarios. It should also ensure that the necessary communications infrastructure is put in place to carry out support services in case of large incidents.

The committee would also define and supervise the process used to provide family and member support services, including deployment plans for FDNY personnel and external personnel resources. It would act as a central point of contact for internal and external inquiries related to support services and it would mobilize quickly to manage family and member support services during a large-scale incident.

Over the last two months, an internal FDNY taskforce has started to develop guidelines for the emergency activation of the Support Services Committee, family notification, external communications (e.g., answering phone calls during and immediately after large-scale incidents), peer counseling and family counseling.

We recommend that the Support Services Committee complete these guidelines and immediately develop and deploy detailed, well documented procedures. We believe these procedures could be completed and deployed within four months. As it further develops the guidelines, the committee should seek input from the Family Advisory Board and the unions.

## PART II RECOMMENDATIONS

### Introduction to Recommendations

The recommendations in this report result from the lessons that emerged from our detailed examination of the FDNY's response on September 11, and from the many interviews we conducted with Department personnel, and with other emergency services agencies, experts in fire operations, the military and technology vendors. Many of the recommendations represent the joint efforts of several McKinsey-FDNY task forces involving approximately 50 FDNY members.

Our examination and analyses indicate that the Fire Department should focus its efforts to improve preparedness in the following key areas: operations, planning and management, communications and technology, and family and member support services.

In operations, the FDNY needs to expand its use of the Incident Command System (ICS), a blueprint for emergency response widely used around the country. This will lead to the creation of a well-defined, flexible, and complete command and control structure for major incidents, with clear and consistent responsibilities and roles. In addition, the FDNY should improve the support it provides incident commanders so that crucial functions can be effectively performed including command and control, planning, logistics and inter-agency coordination. And, the Department must improve its ability to assess the needs of the rest of the city during major incidents and deploy necessary resources to meet those needs. The Department would also benefit from having specialized teams that are highly trained in managing the response to large and complex incidents. Among other operational needs, the Department should have a formal, flexible procedure for recalling off-duty firefighters and for activating mutual aid from agencies in surrounding areas. It needs to improve its process for ensuring that firefighting units stage as required. And, it must expand its hazardous materials capabilities.

Planning is another important component of enhancing preparedness. The FDNY must do more to anticipate its future needs, plan ahead for them, and better manage the initiatives that will meet these needs. This includes developing, expanding and updating procedures and exchanging operational information with other agencies. It also involves improving the Department's ability to assess risks and threats across the city so it can create specific response plans for key locations and prioritize training and investments in new resources, including special operations.

Multiple difficulties involving communications and technology hindered firefighters and EMS personnel on September 11. These difficulties demonstrated the FDNY's need for an improved process to evaluate, acquire and deploy technology and communications equipment and infrastructure. September 11 also highlighted a number of critical communications and technology needs that must be addressed immediately. These include improving radio communications, improving the Department's ability to receive and disseminate critical information about incidents, and improving the tracking of Department personnel and patients treated by EMS.

September 11 also showed that the Department needs a broader and more flexible system for providing support services to members and their families, i.e., notifying family members when a member of the Fire Department is injured, missing or killed, and providing counseling and other services to families and affected Department members.

This report has a series of broad and detailed recommendations to address all of these needs. However, in order for the recommendations to have any major impact, the FDNY must make a renewed commitment to leadership, accountability and discipline at all levels, in the field and at headquarters.

We point this out because the FDNY had considered several of the recommendations in this report before, but never fully brought them to fruition. For instance, the Department purchased new UHF radios in 1999, but was unsuccessful in an attempt to deploy them in 2001. A few years ago, chief officers discussed and planned the creation of a robust Fire Department Operations Center that would provide the infrastructure and communications capabilities necessary for effective citywide command and control and planning. These plans were never implemented. When units failed to stage properly in the past, the Department did not follow up systematically so that it could retrain those units, and, if necessary, sanction them, their officers, and their commanders. On September 11, as they took part in a response of unprecedented scale and complexity, many Fire units also did not stage properly. They went directly to the lobbies and immediate surroundings of WTC 1 and WTC 2.

In an effort to help the Department improve accountability and discipline, we have included in this report a number of recommendations for enhanced planning and management processes. Ultimately, however, recommendations and processes will only go so far. Success will be predicated on managers, civilian and uniformed, who are committed to bringing about profound change, are capable of leading all personnel by example and are eager to embrace full accountability for their own performance. As this report was being completed, the FDNY increased the number of staff chief officers in management positions. This additional management capacity will help the Department implement these recommendations.

We have computed the cost of our recommendations to the greatest extent possible. The largest cost would go to ensuring reliable communications in high-rise buildings. It would cost \$150 million to \$250 million to install repeater

systems in all high-rises in the city. (This figure could be substantially reduced if the FDNY finds it can use an existing citywide infrastructure, such as the NYPD's, to help address the in-building communications problem.) The remainder of our recommendations would cost \$15 million to \$25 million, a figure that could rise because several of our recommendations require that Department bureaus and groups change their composition and broaden their skill sets. Many of these changes will, no doubt, be accomplished with existing personnel. However, the Department may also need to add personnel, expertise and additional equipment to fully achieve what is required. Such steps could result in substantial additional costs that are difficult to quantify at this time. In addition, our cost estimate does not include the expansion of hazardous materials capabilities that we are recommending. Since the Department has yet to decide the specifics of this expansion, it is impossible to estimate the cost.

These are our recommendations for increasing operational preparedness, improving planning and management, enhancing communications and technology capabilities and expanding family and member support services.

## PART III ADDITIONAL ISSUES TO BE ADDRESSED

### Additional issues to be addressed

The recommendations in this report focus on changing internal FDNY procedures, technology, management processes and organization to better prepare for major incidents. However, we believe the Department cannot do the critical job of enhancing preparedness alone.

To truly improve New York City's preparedness, the city or state must establish an enhanced coordination process that encourages government agencies to plan and execute their response to major incidents together.

This coordination would give decision makers a comprehensive view of the capabilities and responsibilities of *all* relevant agencies. It would give them a common perspective on the types of threats, the level of threats, the potential consequences, and the ability of responding agencies to mitigate those threats and their consequences.

The coordination would also offer a number of specific benefits, including establishment of compatible incident response procedures, and the deployment of improved, citywide emergency response plans. It would also help the FDNY expand its hazmat capabilities and re-evaluate its marine and heavy rescue capabilities, a recommendation discussed in the Operational Preparedness section of this report.

#### ESTABLISHMENT OF COMPATIBLE PROCEDURES

An enhanced inter-agency planning process would give agencies a greater ability to identify, discuss and resolve important tactical issues, establish compatible procedures, and improve communication. Ideally, all agencies that might take part in the response to emergencies in the city would participate in and be committed to this process and its results. It will probably take time to create the process given the potentially large number of agencies involved, including the FDNY, NYPD, city Office of Emergency Management, the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, the FBI, the Federal Emergency Management Agency, the U.S. Departments of Justice, Defense and Energy, the Environmental Protection Agency and the Homeland Security Agency.

It is particularly crucial and urgent to improve the coordination between the FDNY and the NYPD. Commissioners Scoppetta and Kelly have taken positive first steps to improve the coordination and cooperation between the two departments. But more needs to be done. For instance, the FDNY, NYPD and other agencies should seek to:

- ¶ Create common command and control structures and terminology, and agree on the roles and responsibilities of each agency for managing the response to any incident, in accordance with ICS principles.
- ¶ Deploy interoperable communications infrastructures and protocols to improve response coordination and the exchange of information among agencies.
- ¶ Improve the flow of vital information among agencies to ensure it is clear and unambiguous, appropriately prioritized, and reaches the appropriate parties in a timely fashion during incidents and in day-to-day operations.
- Plan and execute joint training exercises and evaluate these exercises together to ensure that agencies can and will cooperate effectively during incidents, e.g., by operating under a unified command and control structure.
- ¶ Ensure that agencies exchange information on traffic to minimize gridlock and facilitate access to incident areas by emergency services vehicles and personnel.
- ¶ Establish processes to enforce security at incident sites quickly and efficiently, including a credentialing system adequate for first responders in incident areas.

#### DEPLOYMENT OF IMPROVED EMERGENCY RESPONSE PLANS

In addition, an enhanced inter-agency planning process would help agencies develop and deploy more detailed, consistent and complete citywide emergency response plans for different types of threats and hazards. These plans would:

- ¶ Clearly define the roles and responsibilities of different local, state and federal agencies, including the level and type of response they would be expected to deploy under different scenarios.
- ¶ Ensure that an appropriate agency is assigned responsibility for every important element of the emergency response plan, and ensure that each agency receives ample resources to meet its responsibilities.
- ¶ Serve as a blueprint for joint training exercises.

#### EXPANSION OF HAZMAT CAPABILITIES

As mentioned earlier in this report, there are a number of plausible scenarios for attacks involving radiological, chemical, and biological agents, and/or multiple,

simultaneous incidents, either on land or over water. Many of these could require hazmat and other special operations resources well beyond the FDNY's current capabilities.

An enhanced inter-agency coordination process would help ensure that the FDNY and all agencies likely to be involved in hazmat incidents understand each other's responsibilities, have the resources necessary to meet those responsibilities and respond to incidents cohesively and effectively.

\* \* \*

The attack on the World Trade Center has created a new urgency for the Department to make improvements in its preparedness. We believe that, if the recommendations in this report are implemented, they will help protect civilians and firefighters from injury and loss of life, and will minimize property damage, if the city ever again has to face a crisis like it did on September 11.

## APPENDIX K FEDERAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AGENCY INCIDENT COMMAND S YS TEM FORMS
ICS F	Form	201
-------	------	-----

INCIDENT BRIEFING	1. Incident Name	2. Date Prepared	3. Time Prepared
	4. Map Sketch		
<b>5. Prepa</b> ICS 201 Page 1 of 4	ared by (Name and Position)		

	6. Summary of Current Actions
ICS 201	Page 2

	7. Current Organization
ICS 201	Page 3

	8. Resources	8. Resources Summary											
Resources Ordered	Resource Identification	ETA	On Scene	Location/Assignment									
ICS 201 Pag	ge 4	1	I										

### ICS Form 202

INCIDENT OBJECTIVES	1. INCIDI	ENT NAME	2. DATE	3. TIME
4. OPERATIONAL PERIOD (DATE/TIME)				
5. GENERAL CONTROL OBJECTIVES FO	OR THE INCIDENT (II	NCLUDE ALTERNATIVES)		
6. WEATHER FORECAST FOR OPERATI	ONAL PERIOD			
7. GENERAL SAFETY MESSAGE				
8. Attachments (☑ if attached)				
□ Organization List (ICS 203)	☐ Medical Plan (IC	S 206)	Weather Forecast	
☐ Assignment List (ICS 204)	Incident Map			
□ Communications Plan (ICS 205)	☐ Traffic Plan			
9. PREPARED BY (PLANNING SECTION	CHIEF)	10. APPROVED BY (INC	CIDENT COMMANDER	)

### Organization Assignment List, ICS Form 203

ORGANIZA	TION AS	SIGMENT LIST	1. INCIDENT NAME	2. DATE PREPARED	3. TIME PREPARED
POSITION		NAME	4. OPERATIONAL PER	IOD (DATE/TIME)	
5. INCIDENT COM	MAND AND STA	FF	9. OPERATIONS SECT	ION	
INCIDENT COMMA	NDER		CHIEF		
DEPUTY			DEPUTY		
SAFETY OFFICER			a. BRANCH I- DIVISION	J/GROUPS	
INFORMATION OF	FICER		BRANCH DIRECTOR		
LIAISON OFFICER			DEPUTY		
			DIVISION/GROUP		
6. AGENCY REPRE	ESENTATIVES		DIVISION/ GROUP		
AGENCY	NAME		DIVISION/ GROUP		
			DIVISION/GROUP		
			DIVISION /GROUP		
			b. BRANCH II- DIVISIO BRANCH DIRECTOR	NS/GROUPS	
			DEPUTY		
			DIVISION/GROUP		
7. PLANNING SEC	TION		DIVISION/GROUP		
CHIEF			DIVISION/GROUP		
DEPUTY			DIVISION/GROUP		
RESOURCES UNIT	-				
SITUATION UNIT			c. BRANCH III- DIVISIO	NS/GROUPS	
DOCUMENTATION	UNIT		BRANCH DIRECTOR		
DEMOBILIZATION	UNIT		DEPUTY		
TECHNICAL SPEC	IALISTS		DIVISION/GROUP		
			DIVISION/GROUP		
			DIVISION/GROUP		
8. LOGISTICS SEC	TION		d. AIR OPERATIONS B	RANCH	
CHIEF			AIR OPERATIONS BR.	DIR.	
DEPUTY			AIR TACTICAL GROUP		
			AIR SUPPORT GROUP		
			HELICOPTER COORDI		
a. SUPPORT BRA	NCH	Γ	AIR TANKER/FIXED W	ING CRD.	
DIRECTOR					
SUPPLY UNIT			-		
FACILITIES UNIT					
GROUND SUPPOR			10. FINANCE/ADMINIS	TRATION SECTION	
			CHIEF DEPUTY		
b. SERVICE BRAN	сн		TIME UNIT		
DIRECTOR			PROCUREMENT UNIT		
COMMUNICATION	S UNIT		COMPENSATION/CLAI		
MEDICAL UNIT			COST UNIT		
FOOD UNIT					
PREPARED BY (RI	ESOURCES	T)	1		
		•,			

### Sample Assignment List, ICS Form 204

1. BRANCH				2. DIVISION/GROUP ASSIGNMENT LIST								ST	
3. INCIDEN	ΓΝΑΜΕ						4. OP	PERATION	NAL P	ERIC	DD		
							DA	TE			TIME		
				5. O	PERATION		RSON	NEL					
OPERATION	NS CHIEF				DIVISI	ON/GR		UPERVISC	DR				
BRANCH DI	RECTOR				AIR TA	CTIC	AL GRO	OUP SUPER	RVISO	R			
			6. RES	SOUF	RCES ASSIG	NED	то тн	IIS PERIC	D		-		
STRIKE TEA			ЕМТ		LEADER		UMBE ERSOI		ANS.		PICKUP PT./TIMI	- I	DROP OFF PT./TIME
7. CONTROL OPERATIONS													
8. SPECIAL	INSTRUC	TIONS											
			9. DIVISIC	)N/G	ROUP COM		CATIO	NS SUM	MARY				
FUNCTION		FREQ.	SYSTEM	I	CHAN.	FUN		N	FR	EQ.	SYSTEM	Λ	CHAN.
COMMAND	LOCAL					SUP	PORT	LOCAL					
30	REPEAT							REPEAT					
DIV./GROUP TACTICAL						GRO TO A							
PREPARED E	BY (RESOU	RCE UNIT	EADER)	4	PPROVED BY			SECT. CH	.)	DA	ΓE	TIME	L

All systemacicie         Couvere:         All solution         All solution<	INCIDENT RADIO COMMUNICATIONS PLAN	O CON	AMUNICAT	TIONS PLAN	1. INCIDENT NAME	2. DATETIME PREPARED	3. OPERATIONAL PERIOD DATE/TIME
SYSTEMACCIE         CHANNEL         FUNCTION         FERCUENCY         ASSIGNMENT           SYSTEMACCIE         CHANNEL         FUNCTION         ASSIGNMENT         ASSIGNMENT           SYSTEMACCIE         CHANNEL         FUNCTION         FUNCTION         ASSIGNMENT         ASSIGNMENT           SYSTEMACCIE         CHANNEL         FUNCTION         FUNCTION         FUNCTION         ASSIGNMENT         ASSIGNMENT           SYSTEMACCIE         FUNCTION         <				4. BASIC RAD	O CHANNEL UTILIZATION		
ν 88 5 2 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	SYSTEM/CACHE		CHANNEL	FUNCTION	FREQUENCY	ASSIGNMENT	REMARKS
υ 888 5.21 552 552							
2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2							
υ 888 51 52 58 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5							
ى د د 308 208 208 208 208							
5 SOS 986							
5. 205 ICS 9/86							
	205 ICS 9/86		PARED BY (COMMI	UNICATIONS UNIT)			

## Sample Incident Communications Plan, ICS Form 205

MEDICAL PLAN	1. INCIDENT NAM	IE 2. DATE PREPAR	RED	3. TIME	PREPARED	4. OPERATIONAL PERIOD				
		5. INCIDENT MEDI	CAL AID ST	ATIONS		I				
MEDICAL AID	STATIONS	LOC	CATION				PARA	MEDICS		
						YI	ES	N	0	
		6. TRANSP	ORTATION							
		A. AMBULANO		S						
	_						PARAM	IEDICS		
NAM	IE	ADDRESS		Р	HONE	YE		N	0	
				_						
		B. INCIDENT A		-5						
NAME	_		CATION				PARA	MEDICS		
	-	200	YI	ES	N	0				
		7. HOS	PITALS							
			TRAV	EL TIME		HEL	IPAD	BURN CENTER		
NAME		ADDRESS	AIR	GRND	PHONE	HELIPAD YES NO		YES NO		
		8. MEDICAL EMERGE	ENCY PROC	EDURES						
	9. PREPARED BY (M	IEDICAL UNIT LEADER)		10. RE	VIEWED BY (	SAFETY C	FFICER)			
206 <b>ICS</b> 8-78	Ì	,					,			



INCIDENT STATUS SUMMARY																							
									FS-	-51	<b>00-</b> ′	11											
1. Date/Time				2.		Initial		3.	Incide	ent Na	ame					4	. Incid	ent N	umbe	r			
	Un					odate	date																
							_																
				-		Final																	
5. Incident Con	nmander	6. Jurisc	dictior	۱		7. 0	County	/			8. Ty	pe inc	ident			9. Loc	ation			1(	). Sta	rted D	ate/Time
	1		-					4	41	0				<b>5 5 4</b>					40				I
11. Cause	12. Area	Involved	1	3. % (	Contro	lled		4. ⊨xp ate/Ti		Cont	ainme	ent		5. ESt Date/T		ed Cor	trolle	2		Decia e/Time	red C	ontrol	ea
							D		me				1	Juic/ 1	inic								
17. Current T	hreat										18.	Cont	rol P	roble	ms								
	meat											00											
19. Est. Loss 20. Est. Savings				21	I. Inju	iries			Dea	aths				22. L	ine B	uilt		23	3. Lin	e to l	Build		
						,																	
24. Current V					Pred	cted	Wea	ther			26.	Cost	to D	ate				27.	Est.	Total	Cost	t	
WS		emp		WS				emp															
WD	RI	4		WD	)		F	RH															
					1				28	. Age	encies	S	1										• · ·
29. Resource				1				1		1		r		1		-		r		r		1	Totals
Kind of Reso	urce		SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	SR	ST	
ENGINES																							
DOZERS																							
	Number o																						
HELICOPTER:	of Crew Pe	rsonnel:																					
AIR TANKERS																							
TRUCK COS. RESCUE/MED											-						-						
WATER TEND																							
OVERHEAD P		=1																					
TOTAL PERSO																							
30. Cooperat		cioc																					
50. Cooperat	пу луеп	0103																					
31. Remarks																							
ST. Remarks																							
00 Data a 1	h						) A		يا ا						- T	24.2							
32. Prepared	ру					33	3. Apj	orove	ea by							34. S		5:	Time			D.	
L																Date			Time	;		By	

F

	DESIGNATOR NAME/ ID. NO									
STATUS	<u> </u>									
514103	>									
□o/s	IGNED AVAILABI	O/S MANNING								
FROM	LOCATION	то								
	DIVISION/GROUP									
	STAGING AREA									
	BASE/ICP									
	CAMP									
	ENROUTE	ETA								
	HOME AGENCY									
MESSA	MESSAGES									
	RESTAT	-								
TIME	PROCE	ss								
ICS FORM	STATUS CHANG	ECARD								
210	6/83	NFES 1334								

	INCIE	DENT	CHEC	INCIDENT CHECK-IN LIST	1. Incide	1. Incident Name			2. C	2. Check-In Location (complete all that apply)	on (complete a	III that apply)			3. Date/Time	
<ul> <li>Personnel</li> <li>Engines</li> <li>Helicopters</li> </ul>	onnel les ppters	A D D C	Check one:	Misc.						D Base	Camp	□ Staging Area	CP Restat	Helibase		
								Check-In	Check-In Information							
4. List Pe List equip	<ol> <li>List Personnel (overhead) by Agent List equipment by the following format.</li> </ol>	verhead e followir	) by Agency ng format:	<ol> <li>List Personnel (overhead) by Agency &amp; Name -OR- List equipment by the following format.</li> </ol>	2		7.	1	слі слі	10.	£	12.			15.	<u>6</u>
Agency	Agency Single Kind		Type	I.D. No/Name	Order/Request Number	Date/ Ime Check-In	Leader's Name	Personnel	<u>Manitest</u> Yes No	Crew or Individual's Weight	Home Base	Departure Point	Travel	incident Assignment	Other Qualifications	sent to RESTAT Time/Int
		<u> </u>					-					-				
	Page_	of 		17. Preps	ared by (Name	and Position)	17. Prepared by (Name and Position) Use back for remarks or comments	marks or com	ments							
				-												

#### ICS Form 211

### ICS 213

	GE		ESSAGE	
TO:		PO	SITION:	
FROM:		PO	SITION:	
SUBJECT:		DA	TE:	TIME:
MESSAGE:				
SIGNATURE:			POSITION:	
REPLY:				
DATE:	TIME:	SIGNATURE/PO	OSITION:	

#### INCIDENT COMMAND SYSTEM FOR STRUCTURAL COLLAPSE INCIDENTS

UNIT	LOG	1. Incident Name	2. Date Pre	epared	3. Time Prepared
4. Unit Name/Designators		5. Unit Leader (Name and Position)			6. Operational Period
7. Personnel I	Roster Assigned				
Nar		ICS Position		Но	me Base
8. Activity Log	)				
Time		Major E	vents		
9. Prepared by (Name and	d Position)				



-----

									1. Inci	1. Incident Name	ame	5	Date P	2. Date Prepared	7	0 	peration	3. Operational Period (Date/Time)		
	OPERATIONAL PLANNING WORKSHEET	NG W	ORKS	HEE	μ.							<b></b>	Time Prepared	pared						
4. Division/Group or Other I orchion	5. Work Assignments		ω					R (Sho	Resource by Type (Show Strike Team as ST)	e by Ty; Team	pe as ST)						7.	Reporting Location	8. Requested Arrival Time	
		<b>-</b>	-	5	e 1	4	2	ς Γ	4	-	2	3	4	-	2	с С	4			
		Req																		
		Have																		
		Need															[			
		Req																		
		Have																		
		Need																		
		Req																		
		Have																		
		Need																		
6.		Req																		
lotal	Fotal Resources - Single	Have															I			
		Need																		
		Req																Prepared by (Name and Position)		
Total Res	Total Resources - Strike Teams	Have															T			
		Need																		
				-		-			-											

# Mitigations (e.g., PPE, buddy system, escape routes) Time *...* Date сi Type of Hazard: Type of Hazard: Type of Hazard: Potential Hazards 1. Incident Name Type of Hazard: Type of Hazard: Type of Hazard: INCIDENT ACTION PLAN SAFETY ANALYSIS Type of Hazard: Prepared by (Name and Position) Type of Hazard: Division or Group

#### Incident Action Plan Safety and Risk Analysis Form, ICS 215A

RADIO REQU	RADIO REQUIREMENTS WORKSH	RKSHEET	<u>-</u> :	1. Incident Name	6. Operational Period	Period		2. Date	7. Tactical Frequency	3. Time cv
2				2					מכווכמו וופלספו	\$
8. Division/Group		Division/Group	0		Division/Group	٩		Division/Group	d,	
Agency		Agency			Agency			Agency		
9. Agency ID No.	Radio Requirements	Agency	N D	Radio Requirements	Agency	.o N D	Radio Requirements	Agency	O N O	Radio Requirements
Page 1 of	l of	10. Prepared by (Name and Position)	by (Name ar	id Position)						

NFES 1339

ICS 216

	RADI	RADIO FREQUENCY ASSI	ASSIGN	IME	12 1	ORK	SHE		Z 	ICIDE	r name		2. DATE	ATE	3. OP	3. OPERATIONAL PERIOD (DATE/TIME)	IAL PERI	OD (DAT	FE/TIME)
		4. INCIDENT ORGANIZATION ATA	12	SI	~S/~	NOISING	HONSTATC	NOISI	SUSSERVICES	35544UON 001844UON	Should all a	SUPPORT IL	LINE RADIE	$\overline{\ }$	$\overline{\ }$	$\overline{\ }$	$\overline{\ }$	CENTER COMM	TOTAL BY REQ.
	OURCE F	CTION CH#	. 1																
Image: Sector																			
Image: Construction of the constructic on the construct																			
Image: Construction of the constructicon of the constru																		-	
Image: Sector																			
Image: construction of the state of the																			
Image: constraint of the state of the s																			
Image: constraint of the second s																			
Image: constrained by the strained by the strai																			а а а а
Image: constraint of the constraint																			
RADIOS REQU																			
CH#       FREQUENCY       C <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>																			
CH#       FREQUENCY         CH#       FREQUENCY         I       I       I         I       I       I       I         I       I       I       I       I         I       I       I       I       I       I         I       I       I       I       I       I       I         I       I       I       I       I       I       I       I         I																			
Landa		CH# FREQUENCY																	
TOTAL RADIOS REQUIRED TOTAL RADIOS REQUIRED RADIOS R																			
TOTAL RADIOS REQUIRED     Image: Contraction of the contraction	5 Ш																		
TOTAL RADIOS REQUIRED TOTAL RADIOS REQUIRED PREPARED BY (NAME/POSITION)	7 0																		
PREPARED BY (NAME/POSITION)	TOTAL R/	ADIOS REQUIRED																	
	PREPARE	ED BY (NAME/POSITION)																	

K-35

Weick Congrey:         Data	SI (Use se	SUPPORT VEHICLE INVENTORY (Use separate sheet for each vehicle category)	<b>CLE INVEN</b> r each vehicle	<b>TORY</b> s category)		1. Incident Name	ame	2. Date Prepared		3. Time Prepared	
	Vehicle Category:		Buses		Dozers		Engines	Lowboys	Pickups/Seda		
Indentition         Vertice type         Vertice type </th <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>4. Vehi</th> <th>cle/Equipment</th> <th>Information</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>						4. Vehi	cle/Equipment	Information			
	Resource Order No.			-	-	-			Vehicle License		
0       -	"E" Number	Incident ID N		ehicle Type	Vehick	e Make	Capacity Size	Agency/Uwner	Rig Number	Location	Kelease lime
of											
of											
Of the part of the transformed by (Ground Support Unit)											
of											
of     5. Prepared by (Ground Support Unit)											
of     5. Prepared by (Ground Support Unit)											
of Cround Support Unit											
ō											
o											
of											
ō											
ō											
of											
of											
	Page	of	5. Prep.	ared by (Grour	nd Support Un	(1)					

INCIDENT COMMAND SYSTEM FOR STRUCTURAL COLLAPSE INCIDENTS

ICS 218

NFES 1341
#### I.D. NO. I.D. NO./NAME ST KIND TYPE TF KIND | TYPE AGENCY 1 AGENCY ORDER/REQUEST NO. DATE/TIME CHECK IN Т INCIDENT LOCATION TIME HOME BASE STATUS O/S REST O/S PERS. ASSIGNED ETR AVAILABLE O/S MECH DEPARTURE POINT NOTE LEADER NAME INCIDENT LOCATION TIME CREW ID NO./NAME (FOR STRIKE TEAMS) STATUS 0/S PERS. ASSIGNED O/S REST O/S MECH ETR NOTE NO. PERSONNEL WEIGHT MANIFEST INCIDENT LOCATION TIME YES NO NO METHOD OF TRAVEL STATUS 🗌 BUS OWN 0/S PERS. ASSIGNED O/S REST OTHER O/S MECH ETR DESTINATION POINT ETA NOTE TRANSPORTATION NEEDS TIME INCIDENT LOCATION 🗌 own 🗌 BUS 🗌 AIR OTHER ORDERED DATE/TIME CONFIRMED DATE/TIME STATUS ASSIGNED 0/S REST O/S PERS. REMARKS O/S MECH ETR NOTE ICS 219-2 (Rev. 4/82) CREW NEES 1344 'U.S. GPO: 1990-794-001

#### Green Card Stock (Crew)

ENCY S	T KIND I TYI I I I	PE I.D. NO.		AGENCY	TYPE	MANUFACTURER	LD. NO.
ORDER/REQUESTING	D. DATE/TIME	CHECK IN		INCIDENT LOCA	ATION		TIME
HOME BASE			-				
				STATUS		O/S REST	0/S PERS.
DEPARTURE POINT			_		Ē	O/S MECH	ETR
				NOTE			
PILOT NAME				INCIDENT LOCA	TION		TIME
DESTINATION POI	NT	ETA		STATUS			
				ASSIGNED		O/S REST	0/S PERS.
REMARKS						O/S MECH	ETR
				NOTE			
INCIDENT LOCATION				INCIDENT LOCA	ATION		TIME
STATUS			-				
ASSIGNED	O/S REST	0/S PERS.		STATUS			
	O/S MECH	ETR				O/S REST	O/S PERS.
NOTE			_		Ē	O/S MECH	ETR
				NOTE			
INCIDENT LOCATI	ON	TIME	_				
				INCIDENT LOCA	ATION		TIME
STATUS			-				
ASSIGNED	0/S REST	O/S PERS.		STATUS		0/S REST	0/S PERS.
AVAILABLE NOTE	O/S MECH	ETR	_			O/S MECH	ETR
				NOTE			
ICS 2	219-4 (Rev. 4/82) HELICOPTE	R NFES 1346				U.S. GPO: 1988-594-771	NFES 1346

## Blue Card Stock (Helicopter)

AGENCY	TYPE	MANUF	ACTURER	I.D. NO.		AGE	INCY	TYPE	MANUFACTURER NAME/NO.		I.D. NO.
ORDER/REQU	EST NO.		DATE/TIME CHE	CK IN			INCIDENT LOGA	ATION			TIME
HOME BASE					-		STATUS		O/S REST		0/S PERS.
DATE TIME RE	ELEASED				-		AVAILABLE				ETR
INCIDENT LOC	ATION			TIME	_			TION			TIME
STATUS		0/s		O/S PERS.	_		STATUS		O/S REST		0/S PERS.
NOTE							AVAILABLE		O/S MECH		ETR
INCIDENT LO	CATION			TIME			INCIDENT LOCA	ATION			ТІМЕ
STATUS		0/S   0/S		0/S PERS.	-		STATUS				
NOTE					_		ASSIGNED		O/S REST		O/S PERS. ETR
INCIDENT LO	CATION			TIME	-		NOTE				
STATUS	ED	0/\$1	REST	0/S PERS.	-		INCIDENT LOC/	ATION			TIME
AVAILAB	LE	0/51	MECH	ETR			STATUS		0/S REST		0/S PERS.
							AVAILABLE		O/S MECH		ETR
	IC	S 219-6 (4/	82) AIRCRAFT						'U.S. GPO: 695-162-1986	3	NFES 1348

## Orange Card Stock (Aircraft)

NCY ST TF KIND I TYPE	I.D. NO.	AGENCY	ST TF KIND	) I TYPE I.D. NO.
ORDER/REQUEST NO. DATE/TIME CH	IECK IN		DCATION	TIME
HOME BASE		STATUS ASSIGN		
DEPARTURE POINT		NOTE		
RESOURCE ID. NO.S/NAMES		INCIDENT LC	DCATION	TIME
		STATUS Assigne Availae		
		NOTE		
DESTINATION POINT	ETA	INCIDENT LC	OCATION	TIME
REMARKS	I	STATUS Assign		
INCIDENT LOCATION	TIME	NOTE		
STATUS	0/S PERS.	INGIDENT LC	DCATION	TIME
AVAILABLE OS MECH	ETR	STATUS ASSIGN	ED 0/S RES	ST 0/S PERS.
			BLE O/S ME	СН ПЕТВ

### Yellow Card Stock (Dozers)

AIR OPERATIONS SUMMARY		1. Incident Name		2. Operational Period (Date & Time) 3. Distribution Heilbases Fixed Winn Bases	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
4. Personnel and Communications	Name	Air/Air Frequency	Air/Ground Frequency	5. Remarks (Spec. Instructions, Safety	Priorities)
Air Operations Director					
Air Attack Supervisor					
Helicopter Coordinator					
Air Tanker Coordinator					
6. Location/Function 7	7. Assignment	8. Fixed Wing No. Iype	9. Helicopters No. Type	10. Time 11. Aircraft Available Commence Assigned	12. Operating Base
	13. Totals				
14. Air Operations Support Equipment			15. Prepare	15. Prepared by (include Date and Time)	

NFES 1351

DEMOBILIZ	ZATION CHEC	KOUT	ICS-221
1. INCIDENT NAME/NUMBER	2. DATE/TIME	3. DEMOB NO.	
4. UNIT/PERSONNEL RELEASED	1		
5. TRANSPORTATION TYPE/NO.			
6. ACTUAL RELEASE DATE/TIME	7. MANIFEST YI	ES NO	
	NUMBER		
8. DESTINATION	9. AREA/AGENC	Y/REGION NOTIFIED	
	NAME		
	DATE		
10. UNIT LEADER RESPONSIBLE FOR COLLECTING PERFORM	MANCE RATING		
11. UNIT/PERSONNEL YOU AND YOUR RESOURCES HA	AVE BEEN RELEASED SUBJECT	TO SIGNOFF FROM THE FOLL	OWING:
(DEMOB. UNIT LEADER CHECK	APPROPRIATE BOX)		
FACILITIES UNIT			
GROUND SUPPORT UNIT LEADER			
PLANNING SECTION			
FINANCE/ADMINISTRATION SECTION			
OTHER_			
□			
12. REMARKS			
221 ICS 1/83			
NFES 1353	STRUCTIONS ON BACK		

January 1, 1983

ICS-221

# INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETING THE DEMOBILIZATION CHECKOUT (ICS FORM 221)

Prior to actual demobilization, Planning Section (Demobilization Unit) should check with the Command Staff (Liaison Officer) to determine any agency specific needs related to demobilization and release. If any, add to line Number 11.

ltem Number	Item Title	Instructions
1.	Incident Name/No.	Print Name and/or Number of incident.
2.	Date/Time	Enter Date and Time prepared.
3.	Demob No.	Enter Agency Request Number, Order Number, or Agency Demobilization Number if applicable.
4.	Unit/Personnel Released	Enter appropriate vehicle or Strike Team/Task Force I.D. Number(s) and Leader's name or individual over- head or staff personnel being released.
5.	Transportation Type/No.	Method and vehicle I.D. Number for transportation back to home unit. Enter N/A if own transportation is provided. *Additional specific details should be included in Remarks, block #12.
6.	Actual Release Date/time	To be completed at conclusion of demobilization at time of actual release from incident. Would normally be last item of form to be completed.
7.	Manifest	Mark appropriate box. If yes, enter manifest number. Some agencies require a manifest for air travel.
8.	Destination	Location to which Unit or personnel have been released, i.e., Area, Region, Home base, Airport, Mobilization Center, etc.
9.	Area/Agency/ Region Notified	Identify Area, Agency, or Region notified and enter date & time of notification.
10.	Unit Leader Responsible for Collecting Performance Ratings	Self-explanatory. Note, not all agencies require these ratings.
11.	Unit/Personnel	Demobilization Unit Leader will identify with a check in the box to the left of those units requiring check-out. Identified Unit Leaders are to initial to the right to indicate release.
		Blank boxes are provided for any additional check (unit requirements as needed), i.e., Safety Officer, Agency Representative, etc.
12.	Remarks	Any additional information pertaining to demobilization or release.
*GP0 100	5 0 593 005/14032	

\*GPO 1985-0-593-005/14032

INDIVIDUAL PERFORM	IANCE RATING	person. The cor	Rating will be	e immediate supe reviewed with the will be given to the	e individual wh	o will sign and o	date the form.
1. NAME		2. INCI	DENT NAME A	ND NUMBER	(	START DATE C	OF INCIDENT
3. HOME UNIT ADDRESS	, <sup>_</sup> ,	4. INCIE	DENT AGENCI	Y AND ADDRESS	<b>6</b>		
5. POSITION HELD ON INCIDENT	6. TRAINEE POSITION	NO				TE OF ASSIGN 1: 1	IMENT O:
<ol> <li>List the main duties from the Posit position will be rated.</li> <li>Enter X under the appropriate colu of performance for each duty listed</li> </ol>	mn indicating the individuals le	evel	Did not apply on this Incident Td	PERF	ORMANCE LE soud of peop N S	Fully Successful	Exceeds Successful
10. REMARKS 11. THIS RATING HAS BEEN DISCUS	SSED WITH ME (Signature of	individual I	being rated.)			12. DATE	
13. RATED BY (Signature)	14. HON		15. PC	SITION HELD OI			
*U.S. GPO: 1991-594-696/40141				NFES 2	074 IC	S FORM 226 (	6/83)

\*U.S. GPO: 1991-594-696/40141

3. INCIDENT /PROJECT ORDER NUMBER 4. OFFICE REFERENCE NUMBER	8. INCIDENT BASE/PHONE NUMBER 9. JURISDICTION/AGENCY	10. ORDERING OFFICE		FREQUENCY RELOAD BASE OTHER AIRCRAFT/HAZARDS			Agency RESOURCE ASSIGNED CON RELEASED TO CON							ORDER RELAYED ACTION TAKEN e Time To/From	_
3. INCIDENT /PR			LONG.	Ground Contact			Time A							ORDE Req. No. Date T	
2. INCIDENT/PROJECT NAME	6. SEC. TWN RNG Base MDM	7. MAP REFERENCE	LAT.	OMNI AIR CONTACT FREQUENCY			RCE REQUESTED Date/Time To							ACTION TAKEN	-
INITIAL DATE/TIME	AREA			BASE OR			Q T RESOURCE RE							To/From	
RESOURCE ORDER	5. DESCRIPTIVE LOCATION/RESPONSE		11. AIRCRAFT INFORMATION	BEARING DISTANCE			Ordered 40 <sup>ff</sup> Date/Time							ORDER RELAYED Date   Time   1	
		) TOE		9\TI	испреи	⊥ ı!	12. Request Number							13. Req. No.	+

	.14	VCY				HAZARDS		To Time										Kelly $\Box$	5. 🗆	med phone #.
4. OFFICE REFERENCE NUMBER	USDA-APHIS-I4	JURISDICTION/AGENCY ID - Dept. of Ag.	ORDERING OFFICE	ID - Dept. of Ag.		OTHER AIRCRAFT/HAZARDS		ETA RELEASED	0800/1	0800 <del>/=</del> 1030	4-70 1500/1 4-7 1900						ACTION TAKEN	Will be met in BOI by Kelly	Phone#: 208-344-7825.	Relayed. Confirmed phone #.
		ெ	10.			RELOAD BASE		SSIGNED	u	n	spa					-		Will b	Phone	
3. INCIDENT /PROJECT ORDER NUMBER	4	8. INCIDENT BASE/PHONE NUMBER	•					RESOURCE ASSIGNED	Bill Paxton	Martha Hill	Brent Woods						VED To/From			1030 M. Smith/ T.Pole
PROJECT	10-03-E6-1234	BASE/PHO	208-123-4567	0010		FREQUENCY		Agency ID	PPQ	$PPQ \square 06$	$PPQ \square OE$	2					ORDER RELAYED e   Time			
ICIDENT /	10-03-1	NCIDENT	208-12		LONG.	Ground Contact		Time	د 1030 s	1030	د 1310 ع						Dat			04/05
<u>ຂ</u> ຕ່				` 	LO	Grour		01	T. Pole/∟ C. Davis	T. Pole/Γ C. Davis	T. Pole/□ C. Davis						Rea. No.	-		
T NAME	:et #1	Base MDM				FREQUENCY		Deliver Deliver		see action taken	ICP									lane.
/PROJEC	ı Crick	TWN RNG				CT FRE		 Needed Date/Time	04-07 1200	04-07 1200	04-08						IAKEN	ETA 04-07	arts LA	1100. F
2. INCIDENT/PROJECT NAME	Mormon Cricket #1	6. SEC.		י ואואר ירבר	LAT.	AIR CONTACT		RCE REQUESTED	ogist	gist	s S.C.						ACTION TAKEN	filled.	1030 UA 235 departs LAX 🗆	0800 arrives BOI 1100. Plane.
INITIAL DATE/TIME	04-05-03	ONSE AREA	utu	0		BASE OR OMNI		RESOURCE R	Entomologist	Entomologist	Operations					-		Request	1030 L	0800 a
		ON/RESP(	e Cour		TION			æ o⊢≻	1	1 I	1 C						To/From	T. Pole/C. Davis		
E ORI		E LOCATIO	Elmor		NFORMA	DISTANCE		01 11013	10 M.    Smith/   T. Able	10 M. □ Smith/□ T. Able	10 T. Fray/ T. Able							T. Pole/		
RESOURCE ORDER	<b>Personnel</b>	5. DESCRIPTIVE LOCATION/RESPONSE	Southern Elmore County		11. AIRCRAFT INFORMATION	BEARING		Ordered Date/Time	04/05 1000	$\begin{array}{c c} 04/05 \\ 1000 \\ 1000 \end{array}$	$\frac{04/06}{T}$						ORDER RELAYED Date   Time	1		
		່ ຕ	- L	ا ع لا	54	][	ب الم CIDEN	12. Request Number	0-1	0-2	0-3						13. Reg. No. De	0-1/204/		

WBER	entit tit										
NCE NU	ASED To										
TEFERE	RELEASED Date To										
4. OFFICE REFERENCE NUMBER	0 juli										
3. INCIDENT /PROJECT ORDER NUMBER 4. C	RESOURCE ASSIGNED										
DJECT OR	Agency ID										
DENT /PRO	Time										
3. INCIE	UOH OT										
	Deliver To										
Ψ	Needed Date/Time										
2. INCIDENT/PROJECT NAME	RESOURCE REQUESTED										
	α⊢≻										
	01										
RESOURCE ORDER	Ordered Date/Time										
Order No.	12. Request Number										